





https://matheo.uliege.be

# What are the factors that could favor shareholders in profit-oriented non-quoted enterprises to support a shift toward a balanced mission people-planet-profit?

Auteur : Depireux, Zoé
Promoteur(s) : Surlemont, Bernard
Faculté : HEC-Ecole de gestion de l'Université de Liège
Diplôme : Master en sciences de gestion, à finalité spécialisée en management des entreprises sociales et durables
Année académique : 2022-2023
URI/URL : http://hdl.handle.net/2268.2/18815

Avertissement à l'attention des usagers :

Tous les documents placés en accès ouvert sur le site le site MatheO sont protégés par le droit d'auteur. Conformément aux principes énoncés par la "Budapest Open Access Initiative" (BOAI, 2002), l'utilisateur du site peut lire, télécharger, copier, transmettre, imprimer, chercher ou faire un lien vers le texte intégral de ces documents, les disséquer pour les indexer, s'en servir de données pour un logiciel, ou s'en servir à toute autre fin légale (ou prévue par la réglementation relative au droit d'auteur). Toute utilisation du document à des fins commerciales est strictement interdite.

Par ailleurs, l'utilisateur s'engage à respecter les droits moraux de l'auteur, principalement le droit à l'intégrité de l'oeuvre et le droit de paternité et ce dans toute utilisation que l'utilisateur entreprend. Ainsi, à titre d'exemple, lorsqu'il reproduira un document par extrait ou dans son intégralité, l'utilisateur citera de manière complète les sources telles que mentionnées ci-dessus. Toute utilisation non explicitement autorisée ci-avant (telle que par exemple, la modification du document ou son résumé) nécessite l'autorisation préalable et expresse des auteurs ou de leurs ayants droit.



# WHAT ARE THE FACTORS THAT COULD FAVOR SHAREHOLDERS IN PROFIT-ORIENTED NON-QUOTED ENTERPRISES TO SUPPORT A SHIFT TOWARD A BALANCED MISSION PEOPLE-PLANET-PROFIT?

Jury : Supervisor : Bernard SURLEMONT Readers: Sibylle MERTENS DE WILMARS Sophie JORIS Master thesis by **Zoé DEPIREUX** For a Master in Management Sciences with a specialization in Social Enterprise Management Academic year 2022/2023

## Acknowledgements

This research thesis signifies the culmination of my five-year academic journey at HEC Liège. These five years have been a tapestry of learning, personal growth, and encounters. Through these lines, I wish to extend gratitude to the numerous persons who have crossed my path in these recent years.

First of all, I would like to thank my thesis supervisor Mr. Bernard Surlemont, who assisted me throughout the whole thesis process and provided me with valuable feedback.

Moreover, I would like to thank the thesis readers Mrs. Sibylle Mertens de Wilmars and Mrs. Sophie Joris for their contribution.

Finally, I would like to express my gratitude to all the very interesting people I have interviewed in recent months for their precious time and enthusiasm, without whom I would not have been able to successfully complete this final year project.

I would also like to thank Mr. Pierre Demeure for his time and expertise.

I would like to express my gratitude to my family for their endless support, encouragement and trust during the last five years.

Finally, my special thanks go to my close friends and the members of the CB HEC, OIC Events and AGEL who made my university journey unforgettable and lit up this chapter of my life.

# Contents

Abbreviations	. 6
Part 1 : Literature review	. 9
1. The Agency Theory	. 9
1.1 Shareholder-based agency theory	10
1.2 Stakeholder theory	11
2. The Triple Bottom Line	12
3. Evolution of the TBL	15
4. Non-quoted enterprises and Small and Medium sized Enterprises	16
5. Shareholders	18
Part 2 : Empirical part	20
1. Methodology	20
1.1 Research choices and strategies	20
1.2 The scope of analysis	20
1.3 The cross section	21
1.4 The collection of data	22
1.5 Limits of the research	22
2. Empirical findings	24
2.1 Results	24
2.2 Discussion	46
Conclusion	54
References	56
Appendix	61

# Abbreviations

3BL/TBL	Triple Bottom Line
CEO	Chief Executive Officer
CSR	Corporate Social Responsibility
LCSA	Life Cycle Sustainability Assessment
LCT	Life Cycle Thinking
NGO	Non-Governmental Organization
SEAAR	Social and ethical accounting, auditing and reporting movement
SME	Small and Medium-sized Enterprise
TDL	Triple Depreciation Line
VSE	Very Small-sized Enterprise

## Introduction

The main objective of this research is to discuss and explore the factors that could favor shareholders in profit-oriented non-quoted enterprises to support a shift toward a balanced mission people-planetprofit. More specifically, this thesis is to identify the factors that have a positive effect on shareholders' behavior towards companies willing to integrate social and environmental objectives into their business strategies.

For years, profit maximization for shareholders has been the corporation's only objective. In the past decades, organizations and their directors have been ever more creative to reduce costs and higher margins, often with few regards to the non-financial consequences of those decisions. Companies were praised as long as they were making huge profits regardless of the processes, often very questionable, put in place in order to achieve the results.

However, the climate crisis and the public interest for social practices have led to pointing out the current corporate practices. Companies are not expected to exclusively make profit and manufacture products anymore but also create a positive impact on the environment, its stakeholders and the society in general. They are real actors of the economy as a whole as they create employment, pay taxes, impact the environment, influence government, and have to act according to the importance of their influence on these various aspects. Pressure coming from society onto companies is increasing regarding environmental and ecological matters. Indeed, the climate emergency is pushing the different actors, either too small to have a large impact like citizens taking actions and adopting new habits on their individual level, or too complex, like government structures, to act quickly and slow down the degradation of the environment. Companies stand in between in terms of potential impact and power of action and are expected to act accordingly.

This profound change of mentalities has led to the rise of new currents of thought which depict a more holistic view of corporations' place in society. The Agency Theory aims to define the relationships between two entities, the agent, represents the other party, the principals, in day-to-day transactions. This concept is important to include within the scope of this research to get a clear comprehension of the relationship between the shareholders of a company and the management and their respective interests. The Agency Theory has evolved with the emergence of the stakeholder theory suggesting the inclusion of stakeholders' interests in the strategies of firms in order to achieve better corporate performance (Donaldson & Preston, 1995).

To assess corporate performance, tools and concepts have been developed. John Elkington developed in 1997 the people-planet-profit concept, also known as the Triple Bottom Line (TBL), which refers to an accounting framework based on three dimensions: social, environmental, economic. In common usage, the "bottom line" designates the profit or loss made by a company. The TBL expands this conception by bringing the social and environmental issues in the focus and enlarging the reporting framework that now takes the social and environmental performance into account in addition to the already well-established financial performance.

The three dimensions or "3Ps" can be developed as follow: First, "people" refers to the impact, whether positive or negative, a company or organization may have on its stakeholders including its clients, suppliers, employees and any other person being affected by the activities of the company; Second, "planet" designates the impact a company may have on its natural environment and the ecosystem which could be positive as active removal of waste, but also negative as deforesting zones; Third, "profit", which is often misinterpreted as it designates not only the financial aspects but the entire impact of the organization on the economy as wide as paying taxes, generating innovation or

creating employment. Today, most companies operate on an exclusively profit-oriented model with little regard to the effects this single-focus model generates on other aspects including the economic aspect that is not only about profit or loss but the value the company brings to the society as mentioned previously.

Other concepts, such as Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) or Environmental, Social, and Corporate Governance (ESG), along with reporting theories, have gained significance within companies operating under a traditional economic model that is solely profit-oriented. These concepts reflect the recognition that the current societal issues demand a different approach, acknowledging the responsibility of companies towards both society and the environment in which they operate. Social and environmental dimensions have become a key issue for businesses as the general awareness of the global issues at stake by major stakeholders such as consumers and investors has risen and become prevalent and cannot be overlooked anymore.

However, despite the recognition by the for-profit private sector of the need to invest in social and environmental dimensions and the willingness to integrate them into their business strategy, companies often face significant hurdles when incorporating these dimensions into their discussions, one of which can stem from shareholders. The most significant and most straightforward reason for this objection is the expectations for a negative impact on the profitability of the company: social and environmental initiatives are often regarded as secondary and harmful to the objective of profit. However, this statement is likely oversimplified, and the reality is often more complex, especially when the human factor comes into consideration. Consequently, it is important to identify and understand the factors which would convince the shareholders of profit-oriented enterprises to support a shift towards a more balanced mission people-planet-profit.

The existing literature has focused on the factors that favor the adoption of social and environmental dimensions in the strategy of large listed companies, but few studies have been conducted on nonquoted enterprises. This research aims to fill this gap by specifically examining the factors that influence the shareholders of non-quoted profit-oriented firms to support a shift towards a more balanced mission. The results of this thesis could help encourage for-profit private sector organizations and their owners to embark on a strategic transition, which could lead to a positive impact on society and the environment. In addition to that, the results of this research could also be useful for policy makers, non-governmental organizations, and managers of non-quoted enterprises, providing them with information on the factors that could positively influence shareholders to adopt behaviors conducive to a strategic transition of their company.

The nature of this exploratory research is to provide an overview of the factors influencing shareholders, with a greater focus on the factors encouraging shareholders to become drivers of the strategic transition of their company, although the hindrances and obstacles they encounter will also be addressed. Therefore, this research does not have a statistical purpose but rather aims to provide an initial overview of the reality.

This research work is structured as follows: in the first section, we will outline the theoretical framework of the study through a review of existing literature on the themes of the Agency Theory and the Stakeholder Theory, initially. Subsequently, we will delve into the concept of Triple Bottom Line and its evolution. Lastly, we will discuss SMEs and the specific management considerations related to them.

The second section will be dedicated to the presentation of empirical data. We will commence by detailing the methodology employed for this research along with its limitations. Subsequently, we will elaborate on the outcomes derived from the seven interviews conducted with the participants, and we will identify prevailing trends. Finally, we will connect these trends with theoretical concepts.

### Part 1 : Literature review

#### 1. The Agency Theory

An Agency relationship arises when one party, the agent, acts on behalf of another party, the principal. Agents and principals can be one person or a group of persons. All associations of people, such as public institutions, governments, corporations, non-profit organizations consist of individuals working together in order to achieve a common mission. To be able to function in an efficient way and achieve the goals set optimally, roles, tasks, responsibilities and prerogatives are assigned to different individuals. The assignment of roles in organization often leads to the delegation of responsibilities and individuals take decisions and act on behalf of others. In such a situation of management structure, the agent, the person or group of persons who actually performs the tasks works for the principal i.e. the person or group of persons assigning the tasks. The principal or principals hired the agent to perform a service on their behalf and by doing so, they delegate decision-making authority to the agent who gets compensation for bearing the responsibilities.

In business contexts, agents are often CEOs and the management and principals are the company's shareholders and owners of the company. The theory also applies to different scenarios than the shareholder-CEO situation such as an investor hiring a portfolio manager to manage their investments, a government hiring a contractor to build a road or any employer-employee relationship (Harris & Raviv, 1979). However, "the firm is not an individual", it's a network of contractual relationships that brings individuals, often with different objectives and wants, to collaborate on something productive (Jensen & Meckling, 1976.). Alchian and Demsetz (1972) and Jensen and Meckling (1976) viewed the firm as a set of contracts among factors of production but also as a team composed by self-interested individuals who realize that their future depends on the survival of the team in a context of competition with other teams. However, differences of opinion and differences in priorities and interests can arise due to the fact that humans are self-serving by nature. Divergences may emerge from these facts and the interests of a principal and the interests of an agent are always not always. Owners look for profit maximization. This leads to the Principal-Agent Problem which refers to the situation where an agent may act in a way that is contrary to the principal's best interests. Agents may also take advantage of the freedom they have been contractually granted to manage the business of their principals in a way unfavorable to them.

The rise of the Principal-Agent problem occurs due to different reasons, in addition to the inherent self-serving nature of individuals considered as the most substantial assumption about the Agency Theory. Firstly, the asymmetry of information, the fact that both parties do not possess the same information and are not able to access all the information. In most cases, the agent is in a position of strength and has more information about the task at hand than the principal. The agent may also be dishonest about his skills and abilities in order to be hired by the principal who is unable to verify the veracity of his statements before hiring the agent and offering the vacant position (Eisenhardt, 1989). Another source of conflict concerns the parties' risk-aversion and the incompatibility between the two parties' risk tolerance. In most situations, the agent is more reluctant to take risks. Considering the firm as a network of contracts, the agent is more likely to be risk-averse given the fact that he only owns on single contract and is not able to diversify his portfolio of contracts in the same manner as a shareholder may diversify his portfolio of investments (Eisenhardt, 1989).

Agency costs arise from these mismatches between the respective individual interests and risk aversion. The agency cost refers to the amount lost by the principals due to these divergences (Jensen & Meckling, 1976). In an effort to reduce the agency costs, principals have two possibilities. First, they can choose to invest in order to monitor the agent's actions and the amount spent by the principals is

referred to as monitoring cost. Second, they can focus on increasing the agent's income as an incentive for the agent to act according to their interest and this spending is known as monitoring cost. Monitoring costs and bonding costs are in some cases not sufficient to eliminate all these discrepancies and the remaining conflicts are called residual loss. Thus, "the sum of the principal's monitoring expenditures, the agent's bonding expenditures, and any remaining residual loss are defined as the agency cost" (Hill and Jones, 1992).

#### 1.1 Shareholder-based agency theory

The shareholders of a company are often regarded as the principals in agent-principal situations. As it was put forth by Milton Friedman (1962), the mission of the firm is to maximize the wealth of its shareholders. According to this perspective, the firm is responsible for its shareholders who are therefore considered as the firm's owners. This is due to the fact that shareholders have invested capital for the corporation to create wealth and, as a consequence, bear the greatest risk as they are the last to recover their investment in case of bankruptcy (Shankman, 1999.) This justifies, according to the property rights theory, that the firm must act in the interest of the shareholders. The principal-agent problem arises from the fact that the ownership of the company became separated from the management of the firm. Managers would bring specialized human capital to run the company on behalf of the shareholders able to raise the capital that managers were not able to raise on their own. Managers being hired by shareholders, they act on their behalf and are expected to make decisions that are in line with the shareholders' interests. However, given the assumptions of the selfserving qualities of individuals and the separation of beneficial ownership and executive decisionmaking, managers' sole purpose ought to be the maximization of the return on investment for the shareholders. However, the management's behavior may diverge from the profit-maximization ideal that guides the firm's operations in the shareholder theory viewpoint because of the rise of conflict of interest. This situation has the effect of creating agency costs, which go against the objective of maximizing profit for shareholders. According to the shareholder theory, solutions and mechanisms must be put in place in view to optimizing the minimization of those agency costs.

The shareholder-based agency theory has however been criticized in the existing literature. Shankman (1999) argues in his paper that some assumptions of the agency theory are not viable. Firstly, the hypothesis stating that wealth maximization represents the only interest of shareholders and, by extension, the managers, is too narrow. As human beings, shareholders and managers have other motivations than the sole interest for wealth. Jensen and Meckling (1994) stated that respect, power, norms, the environment and the welfare of others were sources of motivations for both parties. Shareholders also take other factors into account in their decision-making process regarding investments. Intrinsic values such as social justice, environment protection, fairness, loyalty and honesty but also attitudes, risk aversion are also important dimensions motivating shareholders in their investment decisions (Jansson and Biel, 2011).

Another limit regarding the agency theory concerns its assumption of the self-serving nature of individuals. The principal-agent relationship could not work if actors were behaving in pure self-interest (Shankman, 1999). The stewardship theory addresses the critic from a psychological and sociological approach and suggests seeing agents as stewards who enhance their satisfaction by prioritizing pro-organizational thoughts and maximizing corporate performance. Consequently, these agents are not solely driven by self-interest, but also possess an intrinsic motivation to act in the best interests of the company. As such, managers have a moral obligation to prioritize "doing the right thing" irrespective of its impact on the financial performance of the firm (Donaldson and Davis, 1991).

Another source of criticism toward the agency theory comes from its positioning regarding the theory of property rights. The shareholder-based agency theory argues that shareholders are considered as

the owners of the firm given the fact that they provided the capital and accepted to bear the related risk. However, several parties bring different types of capital such as human capital brought by managers, debt capital provided by lenders and raw materials and inputs provided by suppliers. All the parties bear the risk of not getting paid in case of bankruptcy. By adopting this perspective, shareholders only provide one production factor to the firm and should therefore not be considered as the only owners of the corporation as they actually only own this very production factor (Fama, 1980).

#### 1.2 Stakeholder theory

As a response to the criticism of the agency theory and more particularly the shareholderbased theory arguing that shareholders are the only owners of the firm, the stakeholder theory has been established. The argument supporting the fact that as capital contributor, shareholders owned all the properties rights has been countered by viewing shareholders as one production asset providers among others within the firm. Freeman (1984) defines stakeholders as "any group or individual who can affect or is affected by the achievement of the organization's objectives". Stakeholders may be internal to the firm by being directly contractually linked, or external to the firm. The first category refers to the owners, customers, employees, and suppliers and the second category to governments, competitors, consumer advocates, environmentalists, special interest groups, and the media. Therefore, he advised that managers must "take into account all of those groups and individuals that can affect, or are affected by, the accomplishment of the business enterprise" (Freeman, 1984).

The stakeholder theory is based on the managerial theories first developed by Freeman in 1984. After the publication of his book, many used his theories and broadened the research on the responsibilities of the firm regarding its stakeholders, which had been very complex and difficult to justify before. In addition to the definition proposed by Freeman, numerous definitions have been set forth to identify stakeholders but all models converge towards a similar concept: "stakeholders are not only affected by the firm but the firm also has an effect on its activities as well" (Shankman, 1999).

Donaldson et Preston (1995) formulated three distinct dimensions within the stakeholder theory: the instrumental aspect (how behavior affects performance), the descriptive aspect (how firms behave) and the normative aspect (how firms should behave).

Firstly, the instrumental stakeholder theory. According to the instrumental perspective, management's role is to find and achieve a balance between all stakeholders' interests. The theory examines the link between a proper and judicious balance of stakeholder interests and the survival of the firm and ultimately, the achievement of better corporate performance. It allows for the testing of the correlation between the management of stakeholders and the attainment of business goals (Caroll, 1989).

The second aspect in stakeholder theory is descriptive. From a descriptive perspective, the theory provides a language and the concepts to describe the corporation which is depicted as a network of competitive interests, each possessing intrinsic value for the firm (Donaldson et Preston, 1995).

Finally, the normative aspect of the stakeholder model is taking the perspective of underlying moral and philosophical principles according to which the corporation ought to function. It is based on the presumption that stakeholders have inherent value. Given their interest in the company and their inherent value, stakeholders have genuine stakes in corporate activities.

Shareholder theory and stakeholder theory do have convergences. Shareholder theory suggests taking stakeholders' interests into account when it leads to better corporate financial performances. However, according to the normative aspect of the stakeholder theory, stakeholders have inherent value for the firm and their interests must therefore be acknowledged by the corporation besides the

effects on shareholders wealth maximization. Stakeholder theory implies that it can be beneficial for the firm to engage in certain CSR activities that non-financial stakeholders perceive to be important, because, absent this, these groups might withdraw their support for the firm.

However, it is possible to link the concepts of value maximization and stakeholder theory. Jensens (2002) argues in his enlightened shareholder theory that a firm balances the interests of all its stakeholders when it maximizes its long-term market value. According to Jensens, corporate performance should be measured based on long-term market value and not based on short-term financial performance. It is stated in his paper that the role of a corporation encompasses financial and social obligations as its core strategy, an important focus of which is placed on shareholders profit maximization. In contradiction to the enlightened shareholder theory, the shareholder theory encourages short-term financial performance in order to maximize shareholders wealth. Clarkson (1995b) suggests maximizing corporate social performance instead of corporate financial performance which by extension endorses the stakeholder theory.

Corporations function on the basis of division of work and delegation of responsibilities. The Agency theory was introduced to explain the interactions between principals and agents whose interests and risk aversion are not always in line. These divergences create agency costs which principals, who are responsible for these costs, try to minimize. Additional theories and mechanisms have been developed in view to reducing these costs, often related to managers and shareholders divergences in interests and risk tolerance, according to shareholder-based agency theory. However, recent literature has broadened the scope of the interests to be taken into account in such situations and suggest considering stakeholders' interests in addition to the traditional shareholder model. Other models were developed in response to the criticisms made towards the shareholder-based model, such as the stakeholder-based agency theory (Donaldson et Preston, 1995) or the enlightened shareholder model (Jensen 2002). These mechanisms supported the idea that better corporate performance and maximized return on investment for shareholders could be achieved by considering the interests of other parties rather than the sole interests of shareholders (Clarkson, 1995b).

#### 2. The Triple Bottom Line

The conclusion of the first part of this literature review opened the reflection regarding the inclusion of stakeholders within corporate strategy in order to improve firms' social performance and maximize shareholders wealth.

However, the context has evolved and new constraints have risen. The scarcity of natural and environmental resources and the growing demand for raw materials from global supply chains have raised new concerns regarding the traditional business models of firms. Corporations are encouraged and expected to improve their business processes regarding their environmental but also social and economic performances. As the stakeholder theory suggests, the performance of a firm should be measured based on corporate social performance which encompasses financial performance, but also extra-financial performance. The financial performance relates to shareholders while the extrafinancial dimensions relate to other stakeholders. Well-known accounting systems and techniques have been developed to assess financial performances of corporations such as profits analysis and stock return. However, tools and metrics used to evaluate extra-financial performances are traditionally less known and widespread. In 1997 John Elkington published, Cannibals with Forks - The Triple Bottom Line of 21st Century Business. In this book, Elkington develops the "people-planet-profit" concept, also known as the Triple Bottom Line (TBL). The Triple Bottom Line refers to the economic prosperity, social justice and environmental quality generated or destroyed by business (Elkington, 1997). It consists of a framework of measurement, accounting, auditing and disclosure, and a model for understanding sustainable development (Elkington, 1997; Vanclay, 2004). The consulting firm SustainAbility, co-founded by John Elkington, gives two definitions to the term Triple Bottom Line. In its reductionist sense, the term "Triple Bottom Line" refers to an accounting framework for measuring and reporting corporate social performance. In a more holistic sense, the Triple Bottom Line is the set of values, issues, and processes necessary to create economic, social, and environmental value (Berland & Renaud, 2007; Milne & Gray, 2013; Vanclay, 2004). In common usage, the "bottom line" designates the profit or loss made by a company. The TBL expands this conception by bringing the social and environmental issues in the focus and enlarging the reporting framework that now takes the social and environmental performance into account in addition to the already well-established financial performance. Elkington suggests measuring corporations' balance sheet but also evaluating its performance and comparing companies to one another based on the three dimensions.

The first dimension, the first "P", refers to the economic performance of a corporation, the "Profit". The economic performance refers to the impact of the organization's business practices on the economic system (Elkington, 1997), but also to the profitability of the company and the state of its finances. Within the balance sheet of the company, calculations are made by subtracting from the assets of the company the liabilities, reserves and other provisions of the liabilities to obtain the equity of a company. The capital of a company exists in different forms, capital can be financial or in built, such as buildings and equipment, but also human, individual skills or experience, or intellectual skills (Elkington, 1997). Calculating and monitoring the financial performance of a firm is a common practice adopted in most companies and many regulations regarding the financial reporting exist in many countries. Corporations are expected to publish their economic performances on a yearly basis and disclose their results. However, Elkington deplores the lack of sustainable dimensions in the calculation of financial results.

Besides the economic performance, Elkington adds a second dimension focussing on "People". This dimension is linked to the human capital of a firm which can be defined as the human factor in the organization; the aggregation of intelligence, expertise and skills of its workers who possess the ability to learn, change, innovate and trust (Bontis et al., 1999). Other characteristics of the human capital such as reliability and loyalty are factors that influence the long-run survival of the firm (Elkington, 1997). The social dimension also refers to the impact, whether positive or negative, a company or organization may have on its stakeholders. This makes reference to the previously developed stakeholder-based agency theory, the conclusion of which stated that stakeholders have intrinsic value for the firm and that taking stakeholders' interests into account when it leads to better corporate financial performances (Donaldson et Preston, 1995). Freeman (1984) defined stakeholders as "any group or individual who can affect or is affected by the achievement of the organization's objectives". This social dimension should also be reported by firms according to Elkington. The social axis is often associated with the term "Corporate Social Responsibility" (CSR). Many definitions of the concept have been put forward. Milton Friedman stated in 1962 that the only social responsibility of firms was to create profits for its shareholders. Edward Freeman redefined the concept in 1984 when developing the stakeholder theory emphasizing on the importance of including all stakeholders in corporate strategies given the impact the stakeholders have on the company's performance and the impact the company's performance and actions have on stakeholders. Besides, Joseph McGuire (1963) defined CSR as "the idea of social responsibilities supposes that the corporation not only has economic and legal obligations but also certain responsibilities to society which extend beyond those obligations". What is more, he added that corporations must take interest in politics, welfare, community, education, the well-being of their employees and in the whole social world (Carroll, 1999). Archie Carroll (1979) published that "the social responsibility of business encompasses the economic, legal, ethical and discretionary expectations that society has of organizations at a given point". The European Commission also published a vision of CSR which they consider as "the responsibility of enterprises for their impact on society" (European Commission, 2011). McWilliams et al. (2006) define CSR as "situations where the firm goes beyond compliance and engages in actions that appear to further some social good, beyond the interests of the firm and that which is required by law". The idea of social reporting is to assess the relationship between the corporation and its stakeholders, for instance, the education and professional training opportunities within the firm, the employment opportunities to persons with disabilities or in professional integration or the firm's interest in charity. However, CSR and TBL are not analogous; CSR is a necessary but not sufficient condition for the implementation of sustainable development by companies (Brodhag, Gondran et Delchet, 2004).

The third dimension of the TBL refers to the "Planet" and environmental reporting. Elkington explains first its perception of the natural capital, of which he distinguishes two forms: critical natural capital, which is "essential to the maintenance of life and the integrity of the ecosystem" (1997, p. 79) and renewable or substitutable capital that can be renewed, repaired, substituted or replaced. The objective is to appreciate the impact of the business activity of a firm on its natural environment and ecosystems. Regulations regarding environmental reporting already existed in specific situations and sectors such as chemical discharges or soiled water discharges. According to Elkington (1997) the objective of a regulated environmental reporting system is not achieved. The author also mentions the need for new indicators and units of measurement in order to report the environmental performance of firms such as the lifecycle impact of a product.

The TBL concept gathers each of the three dimensions and suggests the elaboration of a reporting system which combines indicators related to environmental, social and financial performances and places an equal level of importance on each of the three lines. The triptych character of the Triple Bottom Line implicitly assumes the non-substitutability of the social, ecological and economic dimensions.

John Elkington's triple bottom line framework has been adopted in the managerial world, governmental institutions, consulting groups, non-governmental organizations (NGOs), the investment industry and his work has been plebiscite by many CEOs, environmentalists and the media (Norman & MacDonald, 2004; et Robins, 2006). However, criticisms have been expressed and limits found in the scientific literature regarding Elkington's accounting system.

Norman and MacDonald were some of the first to publish an article in response to Elkington's work with "Getting to the bottom of the triple bottom line" in 2004. They argue in their paper that "What is sound about 3BL is not novel"" (Norman & MacDonald, 2004, pp. 247) and that "What is novel about 3BL is not sound" (Norman & MacDonald, 2004, pp. 249). The concept of the triple bottom line presents in fact nothing new and a portion of what is stated is nonsense. Norman & MacDonald state that the social dimension of the TBL is synonymous with "Corporate Social Responsibility" (CSR) which already existed well long before. They also argue that the theory supporting the ethical and socially responsible management as a means for a firm to achieve higher and sustainable financial performance was already developed in the stakeholder approach (Freeman, 1984). It is also asserted that the emphasis on measurement and reporting made in the TBL was also another well-established practice spread by the social and ethical accounting, auditing and reporting (SEAAR) movement.

What is considered by the two authors as new is the importance given to the measurement and the reporting. In other words, the idea that firms have social and environmental bottom lines in the same manner as they have financial bottom lines. However, according to them, there is a lack of meaning in

the term bottom line, since there is no established agreed-upon methodology for calculating the social and environmental dimensions in a similar way to the financial dimension, where a net sum is obtained by subtracting and adding data (Norman & MacDonald, 2004, pp. 249). Such a tool is not developed nor presented in Elklington's paper and the opponents of the concept agree to say that "it would be impossible to formulate a sound and relatively uncontroversial methodology to calculate a social bottom line" (Norman & MacDonald, 2004, pp. 249). Also, it is very easy to deliver a number related to the financial performance of a firm whereas it is not possible regarding social (environmental) performance since techniques to calculate accurately what is "good" and what is "bad" from a social (environmental) point of view do not exist. However, a balance sheet cannot be reduced to a net income figure, but must also take into account data such as cash flow or risk measures of investments (Pava, 2007). As a conclusion, Norman & MacDonald state that the appellation of bottom line is misleading given the fact that social or environmental net sum cannot be calculated and deplore the lack of rigor and objectivity in Triple Bottom Line accounting.

Two questions were raised from this conclusion, the first questioning the reasons behind the quick propagation of the idea and the second arguing on the potential risks associated with the use of a misleading term.

The rapid diffusion of the idea is explained by the intervention of environmentalists for whom the concept allowed to support their idea that social and environmental responsibility is at least as important as profitability in terms of corporate performance. In addition, the TBL opened new markets in the auditing and reporting sector which benefited the consulting (Norman & MacDonald, 2004). What is more, firms looking for improving their brand image deemed the TBL to be a convenient opportunity to attract new investors and new clients concerned by social and environmental matters. As a response to the second question, Norman and MacDonald affirm that the ambiguous appellation of the concept is in fact a cause of concern. The jargon of the TBL implies the existence of a rounded methodology for calculating a consequential and comparable social (environmental) bottom line in the same manner as a statement of net income, when in fact, such formulas are not presented. As a result, it is very easy for firms to make little effort and still claim that they are acting according to the TBL theory. Corporation's results cannot be precisely measured and compared to their competitors inside and outside their sector without a sound and common methodology for all. Therefore, it is not complicated for companies to communicate judiciously on their practices depending on which stakeholder they are addressing (Norman & MacDonald, 2004; Milne & Gray, 2013). The ability of companies to use Triple Bottom Line disclosure to legitimize themselves is deplored.

Norman and MacDonald conclude that the Triple Bottom Line was an unnecessary addition to the current discourse of corporate social responsibility and that it further facilitates hypocrisy and greenwashing.

#### 3. Evolution of the TBL

After introducing the Triple Bottom Line concept, it is interesting to get an overview of other related theories among which are the double bottom line and the Quadruple Bottom Line. The idea of the Double Bottom Line is a business model that creates "enterprises that combine a social mission with a business engine - and refuse to compromise either front" (Sabeti, 2011). In 2006, B Lab was one of the first companies to provide the necessary framework for switching from a classic model where only the financial statement was published to another double bottom line model, including social responsibility. There is more than relying on the intent of firms to be ethical firms but also to submit

proof of that commitment every year to external auditors (Wilburn & Wilburn, 2014). However, the concept has evolved and its creators endorse today the Quadruple Bottom Line model.

The Quadruple Bottom Line, uses the three pillars composing the TBL concept exposed by Elkington in addition to another dimension which can be, depending on the literature, cultural and spiritual or related to governance and progress. Regarding the cultural and spiritual dimension, this approach elucidates that sustainable development encompasses cultural continuity and development of cultural well-being. It ensures culture has fair consideration in all public policy. The New Zealand government has adopted this concept in consideration of its indigenous population, the Maori, and their welfare in the country (MacKeow, 2013, Spirit). The other vision of the fourth pillar relates to the governance and the belief that the other dimensions cannot be achieved without good governance practices oriented toward sustainable development (MacKeown, 2013). Often, the two axes are taken account of in the addition of a fourth "P" to the already existing "3Ps" and the expression becomes "People, Planet, Profit, Purpose". The idiom "purpose" encompasses the dimensions of culture and spirituality but also refers to governance and progress.

Another extension of the TBL was introduced by Rambaud and Richard (2015) as an alternative to the concept presented by Elkington. Their thoughts regarding the TBL align with the criticisms expressed by Norman and MacDonald, Robins and Milne and Gray in spite of the fact that they did not propose alternative solutions to the limits that they pointed out. Rambaud and Richard (2015) presented the Triple Depreciation Line (TDL) as a response to the TBL. The core Idea of the TDL model is the responsibility to preserve financial and nonfinancial forms of wealth and, consequently, to set aside sufficient funds to tangibly guarantee such preservation. As a result, it is possible to define a universal and "sustainable" income that corresponds to the true surplus and may be consumed without destroying the many forms of capital utilized. They base their theory on the principle of depreciation and propose to apply it to social capital and natural capital in order to maintain the resource in its current state.

Other non-financial evaluating tools have been developed. The Life Cycle Sustainability Assessment (LCSA) is the evaluation of a product's lifecycle which embeds the three dimensions of sustainable development, social, environmental and economic (Finkbeiner et al., 2010). The LCSA is considered as a tool to assess the three pillars of the TBL, when other methods do not take the social dimension within their scopes such as the Life Cycle Thinking concept (LCT), Carbon Footprint or Water Footprint approach, the Life Cycle Assessment (LCA), or, the Resource- and Eco-efficiency Assessment (Finkbeiner et al., 2010).

International standards have also been developed such as the environmental management related norms gathered within the scope of the ISO 14000 in order to frame the evaluation of products and services lifecycle from an environmental point of view.

#### 4. Non-quoted enterprises and Small and Medium sized Enterprises

The scope of this research focuses on non-quoted enterprises which encompasses corporations none of whose shares, stock or debenture are listed on the official list of a stock exchange. Small and Medium-sized Enterprises (SMEs) are part of this category. However, the existence of a substantial body of research on the SMEs reflects the impossibility of the latter to be considered as a reduced model of a large company (Marchesnay et Julien 1987), it is therefore important to explore the concept. SMEs need specific managerial criteria, taking account of the high level of diversity among those firms in terms of size, sectors of activity, market opportunities and legal status (Marchesnay, 1991). Also, this diversity becomes clear when studying the survival and development of these companies: some SMEs disappear a few years after their creation whereas others grow and quickly reach a considerable size. Although, we know today that, taking into account mergers, changes of name or legal form, temporary closures etc., more than 40% of SMEs survive at least 5 years after their creation (Julien et al., 1998). Besides their complexity, it is important to define the concept of SMEs.

Wtterwulghe (1998) distinguishes two approaches when defining SMEs: the qualitative approach and the quantitative approach. The qualitative perspective is endorsed by several authors in the literature who based their thinking according to : the prominent role of the entrepreneur (Marchesnay and Julien, 1988); the management characterized by active participation of owners or part-owners in a personalized way, and not through the medium of a formalized management structure (Bolton, 1971); the low level of specialization of the management staff, the close relationship between the management and of the rest of the company, the lack of negotiating power regarding purchases and sales, strong integration into the local economic network, and difficulty in accessing capital (Woitrin 1966); and, the uncertain environment it faces, its evolution and innovation capacities (Wynarczyk et al., 2016b).

The second approach is of quantitative nature and refers to the staff headcount and the annual turnover or balance sheet total characterizing the company. The definition given by the European Commission in 1992 makes a distinction between very small enterprises composed of 0 to 9 employees, small enterprises composed of 10 to 99 employees and medium-sized enterprises amounting from 100 to 499 employees. However, definitions at sectoral level which relate to 'objective' measures of size - such as staff headcount, sales turnover, profitability and net worth - may mean that in some sectors all firms may be regarded as small, while in other sectors there are possibly no firms which are small (Storey, 1994).

The European Commission revised its definition and the criteria now request the corporations to employ less than 250 persons, reach a turnover not exceeding 40 million euros or an annual balance sheet of 27 million euros and whose shares or voting rights are not held to more than 25% by industrial and financial groups.

Given the specificity of SMEs characteristics, the management of such organizations differ from the management of big corporations (Marchesnay, 1991). In his article "The small and medium-sized enterprise: specific managerial?" published in 1991, Michel Marchesnay argues that every management system is fundamentally based on four different pillars: the goals system, the organizational system, the activity system and the environmental system. In spite of those facts, SMEs are also characterized by a specific governance. Many SMEs are governed by owners-managers or entrepreneurs while a minority of SMEs are run by external managers.

Research on entrepreneurship has shown many different profiles of entrepreneurs which can be classified into two categories of entrepreneurs (Julien et Marchesnay, 1990). The first type of entrepreneur is referred to as "PIG" (perenniality, independence, growth) [free translation]. This profile of entrepreneur is motivated by the accumulation of wealth and the perenniality of his company represents his first concern. For this reason, he seeks to remain independent and refuses external capital contributions. The growth of his company will be reactive, i.e. he will accept it only insofar as it does not threaten the perennity of the company and its independence. The second type of entrepreneur is called "GAP" (growth, autonomy, perenniality) [free translation] and favors a logic of entrepreneurial action and aims for strong growth. Although he wishes to retain decision-making autonomy, financial independence is of little concern and is not a major priority.

Another view of analysis is presented by Stanworth and Curran (1976) and offers to differentiate the craftsman from the classic entrepreneur and the manager. The craftsman's motivations come from the autonomy, the status and power provided by the role of business leader. His interests are more related

to the survival of the company rather than to its growth. The classic entrepreneur besides also being interested by the privileges provided by the entrepreneurial function, shows greater financial interest. This characteristic makes it difficult for the entrepreneur to let his company grow, a necessary condition in view to generating greater profits, but also a risk of losing its personal power and control over the company. The last profile refers to the manager who is driven by the acknowledgement of his managerial skills which are a reflection of the rapid expansion and the great profitability of his company.

Another vision is presented by Carland et al. (1984) who decided to distinguish the owner-manager from the entrepreneur. According to the theory, the "SME owner" is the founder and manager of the company and his intention is to achieve personal objectives. The firm is created as an extension of his personality and is related to personal and familial needs and represented his major income source. On the other hand, the manager founds and runs a company with profits maximization and growth as key objectives. He is characterized by an innovative behavior and uses strategic management to formalize his objectives.

#### 5. Shareholders

In the existing literature, researches regarding the impact of the implementation of balanced mission "people-planet-profit" and CSR practices exist and give results. The aim of this research is to approach the subject from the shareholders point of view and identify the factors that would positively influence them to encourage the implementation of social and environmental dimensions in the corporate strategy.

The first reason that would influence the shareholders is of financial nature. In the past years, researchers demonstrate that companies investing in and developing CSR practices outperform less socially responsible firms in terms of various accounting measures including return on investment (ROI), return on assets (ROA), and return on sales (ROS) (Cochran & Wood, 1984; Nehrt, 1996; Porter & van der Linde, 1995). However, Barnea et Rubin (2010) argue that the relation between CSR expenditure and firm value is non monotonic and concave and thus, the marginal effect of an additional investment in CSR expenditure must decrease shareholder wealth since there are no restrictions on the extent to which a company can allocate resources to its stakeholders. So, if shareholders' profits maximization is the main objective of the firm, the level of CSR expenditure should be in line with this objective.

Barnea et Rubin (2010) also suggest that shareholders may be driven by other elements than pure profit maximization to invest in CSR. Among shareholders, a distinction is made between shareholders considered as insiders (corporate managers, directors and large blockholders who are affiliated to the firm) and the other shareholders non-affiliated to the firm. The firm's insiders might be motivated to elevate their expenditure on CSR beyond the point that optimizes firm value. This inclination arises from their personal satisfaction, akin to experiencing a "warm glow," derived from achieving a higher CSR performance for their respective companies. The concept of "warm glow" refers to a psychological feeling of satisfaction or happiness that individuals experience when they engage in prosocial behavior or contribute to public goods (Andreoni, 1990). High level of CSR can enhance the reputation of affiliated shareholders who are deemed honourable, respectable, decent individuals as a consequence. CSR may be a source of conflict among shareholders as firm's insiders benefit from higher CSR expenditure whereas non-affiliated-shareholders may disapprove this practice if it reduces firm value (Barnea et Rubin, 2010). In addition to this fact, the research argues that the composition of the company's capital can also impact the magnitude of a CSR conflict. In the framework of the agency theory, research has been carried out on the influence of debt on managerial decision-making

that falls below optimal standards. Jensens (1986) argues in his cash flow approach that managers of cash-flow abundant companies were more likely to spend excessive resources in a less prudent manner and pursue projects that yield negative net present value. A solution in order to alleviate this possible conflict of interest between owners and managers is to increase leverage. When companies have substantial interest payments, the capacity of insiders to excessively invest in CSR is constrained since they have less cash available.

# Part 2 : Empirical part

#### 1. Methodology

In this section, we will outline our research choices and strategies, the field of analysis, the formation of the sample, the choice and development of the data collection tool, and the methods used to process the data.

#### 1.1 Research choices and strategies

The research will be of qualitative nature as it is part of a rather comprehensive paradigm as described by Boutin (2000): it considers reality as a human construct. We deemed the use of this method adequate since qualitative research is particularly appropriate when the factors observed are subjective and therefore difficult to measure (Aubin-Auger et al., 2008). Qualitative research is also particularly relevant for work on management and has an objective to grasp the meaning of a phenomenon as it is perceived by the participants and the researcher in a dynamic of meaning coconstruction (Imbert, 2010). Moreover, the purpose of qualitative analysis resides in the pursuit of reformulating, theorizing, or explicating practices (Muchielli, 1996). In fact, we have the ambition to understand the reality of shareholders and the factors influencing their decisions and behaviors towards the implementation of a balanced mission people-planet-profit within corporate strategy. We do not intend to establish statistics but to understand the underlying reasons behind their investment or disinterest for CSR approaches.

An initial step, initiated by observing the evolution of customs and practices within the business world and followed by an exploration through the study of various reference works has enabled us to identify the problematics within which the theme of our research is situated. The problematics of the shareholders is the perspective we have chosen to analyze the transition of firms toward a more balanced mission people-planet-profit. The theoretical avenues defined during our exploratory readings serve as the foundation for the analytical model of the phenomenon we aim to study: what are the elements that might encourage shareholders in profit-oriented unlisted companies to endorse a transition towards a mission that balances the 3 dimensions of people-planet-profit?

This research is of exploratory nature and aims to investigate the aforementioned problem. The aim of the research is not to provide statistical results but to provide a better understanding of the problem. We also decide to use an inductive approach. We have thus proceeded to gather data by conducting semi-structured interviews. We discussed with 7 individuals each working for different non-quoted enterprises and holding positions within the top management or being shareholders of their respective companies. Then, we proceeded to develop new patterns from our raw data.

#### 1.2 The scope of analysis

We have decided, in the context of this research and with the aim of maximizing the diversification of data sources, to broaden the action field without adding restricting constraints and circumscribing the territory and targeting a specific geographic population. However, this research took place within companies headquartered in Belgium and France which was not our intention. It should be noted that this choice of approach was determined, among other things, by a non-negligible criterion highlighted by Van Campenhoudt et al. (2017), concerning the operating constraints, namely: the resources and time available. Indeed, we wished to optimize travel and the total duration of data collection in view of the limited time available to carry out this work.

On account of these considerations and in accordance with the participants preferences, most of this research has been carried out online. Also, two of the interviewees work in companies based abroad, the option of online calls was therefore an efficient alternative to face-to-face interviews.

#### 1.3 The cross section

In order to gather the data, we aimed to create a sample that is not strictly representative but rather characteristic of the population (Van Campenhoudt et al., 2017). We made sure to diversify the profiles with the intention of collecting diverse and potentially contrasting information. Our intention was to reach companies of different sizes (SMEs and non-SMEs) and history (family-owned companies and others). The targeted profile of persons eligible for the interviews was very specific and given their positions, not easily accessible and available. In order to engage with our target audience, we conducted research to identify companies that meet the criteria of this study, namely, being non-quoted, profit-oriented and having embarked on a transition towards the incorporation of sustainable elements within their strategy.

Following the identification of eligible companies, we initiated contact through their websites. Subsequently, we reached out to 15 companies using the available contact channels on their websites. However, we did not receive any positive responses from these companies. This fact can be explained by the lack of time or the lack of interest of the targeted people in this research or simply the lack of visibility of our request due to the high volume of emails received through this. In addition to our company search efforts, we also utilized our personal network. As a result, we were able to acquire personal contact information and secure direct communication opportunities. Out of the 9 individuals personally contacted through recommendations, 7 responded positively to our interview request. So, out of the total 22 companies contacted, 7 agreed to participate in this research. However, this fact does not call into question the value of the research, or even its results despite our will to gather additional responses in order to enrich our database.

We were unable to achieve gender parity in our sample composition as only one woman responded to our call. So, 7 out of the 6 interviewees were men.

At the end of the seven interviews, we believe to have reached a certain level of saturation in the content of the responses, as the last interviewed individuals have scarcely contributed to what had been previously expressed (Van Campenhoudt, 2017).

As stipulated during the interviews, the identity of participants and their companies will remain anonymous given the fact that this information is not relevant for the research. The characteristics of the interviewees and their respective companies are described in the following:

- In terms of sizes, 1 company is a VSE, 1 is a SME and 5 others exceed the criteria established by the European Commission regarding SMEs which have been detailed in the previous sections.
- The headquarters of 2 corporations are based in France whereas the remaining 5 headquarters are located in Belgium.
- 3 companies operate at a global scale whereas the remaining 4 corporations operate at a national scale.
- Out of the 7 companies, 5 are family-owned among which 3 are also run by family members.
- The 7 interviewees are board members, 5 of which are CEOs and 6 of which are shareholders of their respective companies and only one person was not part of the executive committee.

• Regarding the composition of the shareholding of the company, 2 companies have public investors among their shareholders and 2 companies, private investors.

#### 1.4 The collection of data

The data collection method used was semi-structured interviews. The semi-structured interview is neither entirely open-ended nor tightly constrained by a fixed set of specific questions (Van Campenhoudt et al., 2017). According to De Ketele and Roegiers (1996), the semi-structured interview allows for the exploration of various predetermined themes by the researcher, with the flexibility to adjust their order based on the interviewee's reactions. Furthermore, they suggest that the information gathered through these interviews is of good quality and can be collected within a reasonable timeframe, which justifies our choice of this tool for data collection. Another justification behind the utilization of this approach is the aim of acquiring the maximum amount of information feasible. Moreover, given that the subject matter pertained to individual traits and experiences within a relatively specific domain, it was imperative to steer the interview process strategically with the aim of procuring pertinent information and optimizing the allocation of speaking time. However, the objective was to leave enough freedom in the answers so as not to limit the data received and to allow spontaneous answers.

All interviews were conducted in French. Since all respondents were French speakers, we decided to formulate our questions in the participants' native language. We also justify this choice by our intention not to restrict the responses of the interviewees due to language barriers and to encourage spontaneous responses. However, since this work is written in English, all the quotations and excerpts of participants' speeches included in this paper are free translations.

Each interview started with an introduction to the context within which it is situated and the practical procedures regarding its progression. Agreement was also sought regarding the recording of the interviews, and we ensured the anonymity of participants.

Prior to embarking on data collection, we developed an interview guide, drawing upon the theoretical concepts. The interview guide is divided in thematics. First, the objective was to define the position of the interviewee within the company, to identify the link of his position to the management and the shareholders. Our intention was to acquire information regarding the implementation of the transition toward a more sustainable mission and the instigators of this transition. Afterwards, we aimed at understanding the reaction of the shareholders regarding the transitions and how the shareholding structure influenced it. We have also addressed the issue of non-financial reporting as well as the topic of the company's finances.

#### 1.5 Limits of the research

The aim of this research is to analyze what are the factors that could favor shareholders in profitoriented non-quoted enterprises to support a shift toward a people-planet-profit balanced mission. The scope of this thesis has been limited to the case of non-quoted companies. The main reason for this limitation regards the composition of the shareholder base which can be very diverse and spread out in the case of quoted companies. The identification of the shareholders would have been complicated and their implication in the definition of the corporate strategy not always relevant. The scope of this research is also not defined in terms of geographic zones. The rationale for this decision is driven by the fact that acquiring data is already hindered by the limited accessibility of the individuals being targeted in the research: shareholders and individuals active in the strategy of firms. Adding a geographic limitation would have further restricted the number of eligible persons to be interviewed.

### 2. Empirical findings

#### 2.1 <u>Results</u>

In this section, we will analyze the collected data. As discussed in the previous paragraphs, the data has been collected via semi-conducted interviews with 7 persons active in the corporate strategy of their respective company. These data have been organized into themes and sub-themes.

In the initial phase, we will explore the various types of transition triggering events and their diverse nature. Subsequently, we discuss the actors instigating the transition within companies. Lastly, we will discuss our findings related to the factors influencing shareholders and the transition process. In this section, we will first analyse the internal factors of the company, including the individuals comprising it, as well as the financial and market-related characteristics of the organization. Following this, we will delve into external factors, such as the socio-cultural and macroeconomic context in which the company operates, and other external elements, including the legal framework governing its activities.

#### 2.1.1 Transition triggering events

In this section, we focus on the way the seven interviewees perceived the integration of sustainable practices in the corporate strategy of their respective firms and the actors who instigated the transition. We deemed it interesting to ask the interviewees to describe the manner in which the transition towards a more balanced people-planet-profit mission was undertaken within the company, including the timing of the transition in the company's lifespan and the key actors driving the process.

Regarding the idea of a transition in itself, we observe a divergence in perceptions and two tendencies emerging from the narratives of the interviewees: some of the interviewees feel that there was no transition per se whereas others argued that the transition was triggered by particular events and contexts.

#### 2.1.1.1 Not an actual transition

The idea that there was not an actual transition was very central in the discourses of most respondents who did not attribute a specific significant event as the catalyst for a transition. At first, it was challenging for the participants to describe the transition of their companies as they believe that sustainable practices have always been part of their company's strategy. However, throughout the course of the questions and as the thinking process of the participants progressed, more specific elements were mentioned which will be discussed in the following paragraphs.

We observed through the interviews that no company that underwent a transition was initially solely profit-oriented; all of them already incorporated sustainable dimensions into their strategy, even though they remained minor concerns. This fact explains the difficulty experienced by the respondents when it comes to describing a transitional period or a triggering event. As participant 1 states, sustainable practices have been part of the company's philosophy since its inception.

Participant 1 : "There hasn't really been any transition in the sense that I was saying earlier. Every time, we ask ourselves how we can do things in the best possible way, and so we've never been focused on pure profit, but we've always wanted to do things responsibly. We work with local players rather than bringing in things from China etc. Because it always seemed logical to us to do so. There hasn't really been any transition, any revolution."

Participant 2 argued in a similar manner and stated that many sustainable actions were already in place within the company but also added a dimension regarding the structure of these actions and their formalization. A strong need for better organization and management of existing practices was felt in most companies. This reorganization and formalization shed light on shortcomings and improvement opportunities, leading companies to enhance their sustainable practices and place them at the core of their corporate strategy.

Participant 2 : "So right from the start, you know, there were things set up around sustainability, but it was less structured, less organized. It was more like little actions here and little actions there, but we weren't starting from scratch. [...] So, to conclude, there hasn't really been a moment when we've said to ourselves "Oh dear, we've missed the boat. Come on, let's change everything from A to Z".

Like Participant 1 and Participant 2, participant 6 was unable to identify a specific turning point in the company's history that would explain a shift in strategy. He affirms that sustainability concerns have always been part of the company's mission.

Participant 6 : "And so, already in 2012, we had a number of environmental criteria in place in terms of company management. So, it's not something recent or a new concern."

#### 2.1.1.2 Actual transition

Most participants initially claimed to be unable to identify a specific triggering event in the company's history, but as the interview questions progressed, some were able to identify such events. In contrast, other participants were able to effortlessly identify specific events in the life of the company that led to a transition toward sustainability. Those events can be of external or internal nature. We define external events as situations or trends related to the business environment over which the company has no control. Internal factors, on the other hand, are situations or trends specific to the company that has an influence on its management.

#### External Events

Regarding external events, several participants mentioned the COVID-19 crisis in 2020 as a triggering context for the transition towards the integration of sustainable practices. The specificity of the situation and its consequences led certain companies to question their way of operating, and this crisis was an opportune moment for such contemplation. We observed that these statements were made by individuals from SMEs and family-owned enterprises, with larger companies perceiving this crisis as less of an opportunity. Participant 6 explained that the pandemic played the role of an accelerator.

Participant 6 : "I mentioned 2012 earlier, so it started a while ago. Now it seems distant, so I don't think there were any specific events at that time. Certainly, the COVID-19 pandemic has accelerated things since it gave us the opportunity and forced us to rethink the way things used to work. Well, I think everyone says that crises like this accelerate change, so there was definitely an acceleration at that time. Um, that's for sure. But I don't see any other turning points."

Participant 5 also viewed the pandemic as a turning point but added other external factors and discussed a more complex context. In Belgium, the COVID pandemic of 2020 was followed by a series

of destructive floods in July 2021 which caused great damage to some industrial infrastructures. The next year, an energy crisis occurred and inflation rates increased dramatically.

Participant 5 : "So in our company, there was [...] a favorable context, with the pandemic, the floods, the energy and prices crisis afterwards [...]. In our case, this environment was conducive and allowed drastic changes to happen."

#### Internal Events

Interviewees also mentioned factors of internal nature as turning points for their transition. Five interviewees stated that the arrival of a new director within the management committee represented a defining moment in the life of their company and a defining moment triggering their transition.

Participant 1 : "The arrival of my wife who, after I met her, came to work with us, I believe, gave a real additional boost to it. So, she joined us to work with us and joined the management team, and she brought even more enthusiasm to it."

Out of the five participants stating that the arrival of a new person within the directing committee was a triggering event, four interviewees stated that a change in CEO engaged the transition of their company. As it will be discussed further in this paper, the CEO of the firm is a key player in the transition.

Participant 3 : "Ah and yes yes, 1000 times yes, there was a transition. I took over the company with my sister at the end of 2015, we had decided to continue the adventure as a team of 2 without my 2 brothers and so here we are, we've been able to develop what Dad had created and what we wanted to do was build on what had been built, but also take current issues into account, knowing that on the environmental side, eco-design, the setting up of internal recycling channels within the group, etc. We've been able to continue the adventure."

Participant 5 : "As in mathematics, I believe there is a necessary condition and several sufficient conditions. The necessary condition is to have someone within the company, in this case the CEO, who is prepared to take the huge risks involved in leading a transition: that's the necessary condition. So, I was ready to take those risks and I took the position of CEO."

Participant 7 : "Then, well, we have a new CEO who is here, who arrived in 2018, and who was very strongly interested in these issues so again. So from that point, we got in line, it's quite natural that it happened, I would say."

Another turning point was mentioned by Participant 5 and concerns the financial state of the firm. The company was going bankrupt and this situation pushed the management to make changes in the business model, given that the previous model proved to be non-viable.

Participant 5 : "In my company's case, the environment was propitious: at the end of 2018, the company was on the verge of bankruptcy, so profound changes had to be made."

In addition to that, changes in structure of the company also represented for some firms a pivotal moment. We noticed that the need for more structure and formalization was mentioned in several testimonies as a decisive element in the establishment of their transition. Indeed, these companies were already taking initiatives in terms of sustainable practices, but in a disjointed manner.

Participant 2 : "But immediately, once we realized that our actions could be better structured, we realized that we could do more and that we could do it better, so there was development

all the same. There was a real determination to make the whole thing grow, just like the company."

Finally, Participant 5 adds to the triggering factors of their transition the desire to create a business model that combines social aspects and economic value generation. According to him, the worlds of social organizations and profit-oriented organizations should evolve so that the latter no longer has to finance the former. The company's conviction is to be a firm with a social mission but with the ability to self-finance.

Participant 5 : "A mission-driven company, on the other hand, is social in nature, but self-financing. In fact, it's social work that must be sustainable [...] it doesn't matter, social workers are altruists and want to do good, except that the system as it is built is no good."

#### 2.1.2 The transition instigators

In the previous section, we discussed the events and contexts triggering the transition within companies. In the following paragraphs, we will focus on the individuals who initiated the transition and drove its development. Three types of actors identified as initiators of the transition were mentioned in the testimonies collected: the CEO, members of the management committee and the shareholders.

As previously mentioned, upon concluding our interviews, it is evident that the CEO assumes a pivotal role in driving the transition of companies towards sustainability. His role will be further analyzed in the next sections. A majority of interviewees illustrated this statement by mentioning that the actor that initiated the transition within their company was the CEO, the new CEO in the case of a change in person in charge, or the person that was already established at that position. In the situation of Participant 6, there was not a change in CEO but he was still at the origin of the transition.

Participant 6 : "I think it's me, as a company director, who has brought these considerations to the fore, and they come from a very, very long way in terms of personal awareness, so obviously I share this with my colleagues [...] I think it's mainly down to me."

In the case of Participant 5 and Participant 7, the new CEO instigated the transition within the company.

Participant 5 : "I'm the one who put the project, the major parameters, the major values of the project on the table. But obviously, the company, the team, appropriated them and made them their own."

Participant 7 : "We have a new CEO, since 2018 as I told you, who is also very sensitive to all these aspects, so once again, it's the internal aspects of the company."

Beyond the CEO, the management committee as a group can also serve as the driving force behind the strategic transition. In this case, it is not only the CEO as a person but the executive committee as a team that carried the project of implementing sustainable practices within the corporate strategy.

Participant 2 : "It's really management that sets the tempo, sets the budgets, sets the pace, etc., for implementing this type of action, all right. That's where it comes from."

Other potential drivers of the shift are the shareholders. As owners of the company, they can demand the modification of the company's strategic mission, especially towards sustainability.

*Participant 7 : "With us, I think the impetus comes from the shareholder. Then it's a matter of execution".* 

As a conclusion, a strategic shift towards a more balanced mission can be achieved gradually without being considered a formal transition by the company. Most companies that underwent a transition did not start from scratch and had already implemented sustainable practices within their operations, even though these were disjointed and lacked formalization. However, the shift can be incentivized by one-off events of external or internal nature to the company such as the COVID pandemic or the arrival of a new director. In addition, the shift is also initiated by the impulsion of drivers which can be the CEO, the directors or the shareholders.

	Instigators				
Actual	transition	Not an actual transition	CEO	Management	Shareholders
External events	Internal events				
Covid pandemic	Arrival of a new director/CEO				
Industrial infrastructures destruction	Firm's bankruptcy				
	Need for more structure and formalization				
	Belief that the current economical model is not in phase with the needs				

Figure 1 : Potential triggers of strategic shift and potential instigators

#### 2.1.3 Factors influencing shareholders

The following section will discuss the factors influencing the company's shareholders to become drivers of the transition. The subject of this thesis focuses on the factors positively influencing the stance of shareholders in this context. However, we deemed it interesting and important to include the factors representing obstacles to this transition for the shareholders given that opinions were varied, and the discussions diverged, providing nuances on certain subjects.

The factors can be of different natures. Therefore, we decided to divide the factors into categories and subcategories. First, we decided to base our distinction on whether the information is related to the internal environment or the external environment of the company. The influencing factors related to the information concerning the individuals who make up the company, that is, the results related to the management of the company, the shareholders, or the employees, as well as the information directly related to the life of the company. Then, regarding the collected information pertaining to the external

environment of the company, we distinguished those from the socio-cultural environment in which the company operates and the external factors.

#### 2.1.3.1 The internal environment of the company

#### The individuals

Within this subsection, we observe three groups of actors : the management, the shareholders and the employees. The emphasis of this subsection is placed on the personal characteristics, personality, and intrinsic values of individuals. During the interviews, we observed that the human characteristics of the individuals were central to the discussions and played a crucial role in the transitions.

#### The management

We observe that many positively influencing factors are linked to the personalities and values of the CEO and members of the management committee. The most frequently mentioned factors during our interviews are the personal intrinsic values of executive committee members, as well as the degree of alignment of these values among the members. Indeed, the stronger the "people" and "planet" oriented personal values of each member and the more similar and shared these values are among the members of the management, the greater their influence on the shareholders and their stance on the subject will be.

Participant 2 : "So very clearly, and I can tell you about this from my own experience, it necessarily comes from management, i.e. if the management doesn't have a really deep-rooted will to do something, if there isn't a deep-rooted conviction on the part of management, it will never be followed by concrete action. [...] It is crucial that a belief in the importance of these issues on the part of executives in a personal way, as a being, and as a person apart from the shareholder do exist."

Participant 3 : "After all, that's the way we've been brought up, we have values. It is thought that all bosses are bad people who pollute, who exploit, who don't take account of the environment in which they work etc - that's a slightly caricatured view of the situation- But, personally, we wanted to make this transition, we wanted to do things right."

Participant 5 : "Because on your own, even as CEO, you're nothing if you don't have a team that is aligned and that wants to change things... that's it. So in our company, there was a team that was ready to shake things up."

In addition to the intrinsic values of the CEO and the managing team, the fact that the directors as persons are directly linked to the image of the company is also a source of motivation for them. These individuals wish to be associated with a decent company known for taking care of its employees and respecting the environment, rather than the opposite. We noticed that this observation is particularly accurate in smaller-sized companies, in situations where the CEO is also a shareholder of the company, and when the company is family-owned.

Participant 1 : "Because these investments, in addition to aligning with our philosophy, also bring significant gains in terms of the firm's image. I think it is important to me and to the other persons giving a lot of time and energy into this company that it has a good image."

Beyond the transference of the firm's image onto that of the directors, the directors also derive a certain personal satisfaction and pride to be affiliated to a committed firm.

Participant 2 : "We try to find the right balance between making a serious commitment and being profitable, because I'm pretty proud of everything we do. I'm quite proud to be in a company that's as committed as that."

Participant 7 : "In fact, I'd say that we're proud, that we want to be proud of our company and proud of what our company does for the planet and for its employees."

We noticed that this sense of pride and satisfaction, as well as the close connection between management and the company's image, were even more pronounced and stronger when dealing with a family-owned company.

Also, the directors derive a sense of personal satisfaction from the feeling of "doing the right thing". Considering the context, "the right thing" relates to what society deemed to be acceptable and decent in terms of decision-making regarding the protection of the environment, the well-being of the employees and the stakeholders of the company in general. Participant 4 brings a nuance to the previous statements by asserting that it is more of a moral duty to do "the right thing" rather than a pursuit of personal satisfaction.

Participant 4 : "At the same time, regarding the management, there was more of a vision of values and of what was the right thing to do in the light of what was happening and, above all, of the moral and ethical duty we have towards others."

In addition to that, the will and duty to provide quality goods to clients also represents a source of motivation. It can be achieved by foregoing potential revenues, particularly by selecting local suppliers, skilled labor, and high-quality raw materials.

Participant 6 : "So if price is the only criterion taken into account, it's a bit disastrous for everything, and we didn't want to do that, because we also have a duty to supply quality products. So I've always refused to go below a certain quality."

Another consideration is the risk aversion of the management and the CEO. We have observed that this factor could serve as a catalyst when it was not predominant, but it could also act as an impediment when the management was more cautious and less adventurous. Hence, the low risk aversion and unwavering dedication of the CEO to the company and to the project represent a significant driving force.

Participant 5 : "The necessary condition is to have someone within the company, in this case the CEO, who is prepared to take huge risks to lead a transition. Because as soon as the CEO is afraid for his salary, afraid for his bonus, afraid that the shareholder won't be happy, that's it, we're dead, especially with what we've just been through with COVID, floods, inflation and all that. There are so many uncertainties that it's in your best interest not to get involved, and that encourages you not to take this additional risk, because in normal business you're already under pressure. So you need a CEO who is prepared to do it. And prepared to lose and get fired."

Participant 3 : "We, the advocates of the transition, have a character of being developers, of questioning and renewing. However, there are people who may be afraid to invest. I mention this because, to me, it seems natural, but there are individuals who may be more cautious about investing, stepping outside the boundaries, or challenging a situation that does not seem to require reconsideration. And this fear acts as a significant obstacle."

In addition, the degree of freedom of action the CEO also greatly influences the transition. If the CEO is driven by strong values, his degree of freedom of action and the progress of the strategic shift are positively correlated.

Participant 5 : "As a CEO, I had free hand, which enabled me to turn the company around in a year."

Participant 5, however, brings a nuance to his statement and supports the idea that any form of extremism, including seeking to make everything sustainable without maintaining a critical approach and leaving room for arbitration could harm the company's business and could be detrimental to the project.

Participant 5 : "The significant challenge is that the transition requires arbitration. That's another thing. Extremists cannot handle it because, at some point, there are moments where one needs to make arbitrations."

Another element concerns the proactivity and the open-mindness of the management. We observed that if the management is proactive in these areas, takes initiatives, and proposes projects, it will also promote the transition. However, to be able to be proactive, the management team has to be open to discussion on the issue of sustainability if they are not already moved by strong values.

Participant 7 : "We discuss sustainability and the strategy at least once a year with the Board. We still get regular updates on these elements from the Board, so, I would say it comes from management. Concrete initiatives do not come from the shareholders, at least not in our case. But the Board presents us with its ideas and we validate them."

We have also observed that the desire to become an example for other companies was also an influential factor. There is a will to be pioneers and to be among the first companies to adopt a different but viable business model and, ultimately, prove that alternative models exist.

Participant 5 : "I'm not telling you that we're the best. That's not the point. We genuinely want this to work and the absolute purpose of all this is to set an example and show the world that another model can exist and that we can earn money, but above all, we have to distribute it differently and that all this can be a win-win for humanity."

In another vein, we observed that the firm's growth created a need for structure and formalization in the company's activities. This need leads to an audit and inventory of the firm's activities, including the sustainable practices already in place. This work enables an account of what is being done but also highlights areas of uncertainty and opportunities for implementation.

Participant 2 : "Once it is structured, we realize that we can do more and better, and there has been development. There has been a real desire to grow the entire organization, just like the company. There are a few more people, and we need more framework to structure all the activities of the company, but at the same time, to structure our environmental, social, and societal commitments."

We have identified another source of this need for formalization. Indeed, some companies, in their efforts to obtain certifications or labels, needed to formalize their practices. To be certified, numerous criteria must be met by the company. This process compels the company to formalize its practices and, as explained earlier, to account for what has been achieved and what remains to be done. Additionally, this approach provides clear objectives for the company to achieve and can potentially shed light on aspects that were previously overlooked by the firm.

Participant 7 : "In the short term, we look at all these labels and sometimes we say to ourselves, well, we don't necessarily need the label, but it reminds us that structure is key and beyond that, we can see what the label demands or requires, and see how we can start to move in that direction."

Nevertheless, we encountered varying opinions concerning the use of labels. In addition to the aforementioned arguments, it became evident that the lack of acknowledgment and promotion of such labels did not motivate companies to actively seek their acquisition. However, the pursuit of obtaining labels can be considered a favorable factor for the transition, as demonstrated earlier.

Participant 6 : "Then we decided to abandon this label because it no longer holds much interest. The reason is that it is not widely discussed, and the European Commission does not give much attention to it anymore."

Regarding the formalization of practices, we observed that a minority of companies engaged in nonfinancial reporting. Opinions on this matter vary, with some finding this practice useful for identifying all existing practices within the company, which can be considered a favorable factor for the reasons stated earlier. On the other hand, some believe it's better to focus energy on implementing actions. However, in general, non-financial reporting did not emerge as a central element of the strategic transition and it also appeared as a relatively new practice for companies.

Participant 1 : "And in terms of reporting, we don't have a comprehensive and independent report solely focused on that, we don't have an extensive ESG (Environmental, Social, Governance) reporting, but on the other hand, when we undertake an improvement project, yes, everything will be quantified in terms of what the gains are, what the improvements are if we change packaging, if we change packaging conditions, etc. So, we try to quantify as much as possible project by project; however, we don't really have a complete report focused on that aspect. I don't really see the purpose of it, we don't have much time for that."

However, we have observed that there are limitations related to the multitude of projects and the availability of human resources. Indeed, in terms of organizational and operational aspects whether it is for the management or the employees, implementing a strategic transition represents an additional workload, and it is not possible to indefinitely increase their workload. Time and human resources, therefore, pose a limitation.

Participant 3 : "Another criterion that comes into play is the multiplicity of projects and our capacity to manage all these projects: we cannot do everything. With my team, we are not capable of doing everything at the same time, so there are also human limits and organizational limits. Continuously investing, investing, investing, we cannot manage everything, it's not possible, we do not have expandable teams. We are limited by the HR aspect."

Furthermore, we identified that effective communication from the CEO and management towards shareholders and employees helped in implementing the strategic transition within the company. Indeed, taking the time to explain the reasons behind the company's inclusion of "people" and "planet" dimensions in its strategy and focusing on developing effective communication is a positively influencing factor in the transition. Communication is essential to ensure that the transition does not appear to be imposed on everyone. On the contrary, it is crucial that everyone feels involved and engaged in this change.

Participant 5 : "When it comes from the CEO, it follows the hierarchical structure, and you end up in an unsolvable loop. You are the one pushing for the change, and it has to be you, but at

the same time, since you represent the ultimate authority in the hierarchy, people resist and slow down because they feel it is being imposed on them. So, when I realized this, I stopped. I took a step back. And luckily, I met a communication coach with whom I felt very comfortable that things would work out. She took the lead on communication. We had meetings, and I didn't impose my thoughts on her. I shared what I wanted to convey, and we agreed on what she was comfortable with. When it was communicated to the teams, coming from her, everything went smoothly, something I had not been able to achieve."

Another determinant of the transition that was observed is the company's governance structure. We observed that companies found that adopting participatory and more horizontal governance structures facilitated the transition within these organizations.

What is more, we identified the alignment of values between the management, the board members, the shareholders, and the employees as another influencing factor. The fact that the various stakeholders of the company share common ideals and values is a central element in the statements made by the participants, who affirm that this facilitates changes and enables a faster transition within the company.

Participant 7 : In my opinion, the most important factor is the alignment between management, board and shareholders. And employees. This is the major factor.

However, when the various stakeholders of the company are not aligned with this idea, differences of opinions can hinder the strategic transition. There is an obstacle for the management and the CEO when they do not hold shares in the company and are not shareholders. In such cases, when the management and ownership are separate, individuals who do not hold shares may face resistance from the shareholders who have the final say due to their property rights.

Participant 5 : "What is capitalism? It is the private ownership of the means of production, so if I am the owner of the company and I hold the capital, then what is the CEO's ownership stake? If the CEO is the majority shareholder, then there is no need for further context. The context of private ownership gives the CEO all the power, and they can manage their transition. In other cases, it is necessary to have shareholders who are also committed to the transition. However, if shareholders are not aligned with the transition, and the CEO does not have significant ownership in the company, then they can be ousted. As soon as the results decline, they can be dismissed."

#### **Shareholders**

We noticed that factors influencing the transition of companies and the role played by shareholders in it were directly linked to the shareholders. Similar to the management, we noticed that the fact that shareholders share common values is crucial. All the statements of the participants converge on this aspect, considered of major importance.

Participant 1 : "We're completely aligned regarding our values, so we're completely aligned with our desires, with how responsible we want to be, with how well we want to do things, so there's never been any conflict or disagreement about that."

Participant 2 : "There was basic agreement among the shareholders on the fact that we had to develop these kinds of themes, that we really had to develop these kinds of, how shall I say, social-environmental issues etc. This agreement played a major role."

Participant 4 : "It can be shareholders who, for their own value reasons, decide to make their company more sustainable."

*Participant 6 : "We share values that bring us together. These values come from me but also from the other shareholders."* 

Participant 7 : "I think there are several important aspects. First of all, I think that shareholders, and in this case we're talking about family shareholders, but also non-family shareholders, need to be sensitive to sustainability issues. And in our family, in fact, we've been aware of this for a very long time. We are all aware of these issues and we all agree on them."

On the contrary, a lack of alignment due to disagreement among members of the management or the expression of reluctance by one of them can represent an obstacle.

Participant 2 : "Let's imagine that one of our shareholders is completely against the transition, because it could potentially reduce profits, for example. In that case, it will never work, there will always be obstacles, there will always be factors that will prevent us from fully implementing the initiative."

However, we observed that to avoid such conflicts, certain shareholders resort to a shareholder agreement in order to manage potential conflicts or redistribute decision-making power irrespective of the number of shares held by each party. We observed that this practice was more prevalent in companies where the CEO did not hold a majority of shares but wished to negotiate decision-making power. Another situation that we encountered and is conducive to the formulation of a shareholder agreement is one characterized by majority ownership held by a foreign investor.

Participant 3 : "So there is a shareholder agreement that exists mainly between the investor who holds 32% and my sister and me, who have 66%. There is a shareholder agreement that governs how the company should be managed, under what circumstances decisions can be made, what decisions can be taken, at what threshold we need the approval of the investor, what I can do with or without their agreement, and so on."

Another point of convergence with the elements related to management is the sense of pride felt by the shareholders and conferred by their affiliation with a company that takes social and environmental aspects seriously in its strategy. We detected that this sense of pride was even more intense, more heightened within family-owned enterprises. Shareholders of historically family-owned businesses, especially those involved in the generational succession of the company, feel a stronger sense of belonging and affiliation to the family firm, and take greater pride in its good reputation.

Participant 7 : "In fact, everyone understands the necessity of that, and I would say that we all think it is important for our children to one day take over the company. To take over and also be proud. Well, this is another aspect that, I would say, can be found in our values here; that we are all very proud of our company and of this family heritage, or our family history. In fact, I would say that we have this sense of pride, and we want to be proud of our company and be proud of what our company does for the planet and its employees."

We observed a new element in the respondents' statements, which is the long-term vision of the company by the shareholders and their interest in the future of the business. Indeed, if they are concerned about the firm's future and not limited to short-term horizons, they are more inclined to support a strategic transition oriented towards people and the planet. Similarly to the sense of pride felt through the association with the firm, the importance given to the future of the company is more pronounced within family-owned businesses' shareholders.

Participant 4 : "These are the advantages of having shareholders with a long-term vision. We can really execute a long-term vision. When you have a strategy on the long run you can say : "it's going to be difficult over the next 3 quarters, but just look at it, we're doing the right thing". By merely adopting a short-term vision, it becomes very challenging to implement a transition in the sense we are discussing."

Also, as previously mentioned in the paragraph dedicated to the management, the alignment of values between the management, the board members, the shareholders, and the employees is a very influential factor.

#### **Employees**

In the testimonies of the respondents, we observed determinants related to the employees of the company. The workers of a firm may in fact also have an impact on the shareholders' tendencies to become drivers of the transition towards a more balanced mission.

Firstly, a recurring element is the sharing of values among individuals. Similar to the management and shareholders, the sharing of common values among the employees of the company also appears to be a determining factor.

Participant 2 : "In our workforce, all our employees, all the people who make up the company, are attached to this kind of issue to varying degrees, so when we talk today about the search for meaning, it really exists."

Participant 7 : "So I'd say that internally, in the company itself, we have a lot of employees who are very sensitive to these issues [...] It's important that they find themselves in a company where these issues are paramount and with people who have the same principles."

Among the factors related to employees, we identified their degree of commitment to the firm. We observed that the more dedicated employees were to the company, the more inclined they were to accept and even support the company's transition.

Participant 2 : "But beyond that, there are commitments on the part of employees. [...] With the employees, we're going to do training on Saturday lunchtimes, Saturday mornings. As you can see, it's on our own time, but when we said to our nine employees, "The training is on Saturday morning", all of them answered: "No problem, we'd be delighted to do it. We're committed, we want to". [...] The people who help me set up all these actions are extremely involved. They're constantly on my back and want things to move forward quickly, to be put in place quickly, and at the same time, the people who are simply 'spectators', let's just say recipients of the measures, take them on, but at 200%. They're all very involved and very happy."

However, despite the employee's dedication to the firm, some of them may demonstrate reluctance to change. Convincing employees to adopt new behaviors and embrace new projects can be challenging, as it often involves breaking old habits and ingrained routines. Nevertheless, even though this trend is becoming less and less pronounced.

Participant 1 : "The first aspect concerns a barrier that is becoming less and less significant; it used to be an internal perception barrier. A few years ago, when we wanted to implement policies related to energy transition, the environment, etc., we could encounter certain resistance to change. However, nowadays, due to the evolving mindsets, whenever we introduce something that is more eco-friendly, it is much better received both internally and by our clients, you know. So, this is the classic obstacle of "oh, it's less comfortable" or "it disrupts my habits."

Participant 3 : "But I would say that this is like usual. Some people find it natural, some people don't understand, and some people may not understand but see that others are doing it, and it seems not bad. Everyone has a different attitude towards change. So, indeed, this can sometimes make things more complicated."

Furthermore, another factor related to the reluctance to change that employees in the company may exhibit is the lack of education among the staff on these issues. Indeed, the lack of sensitivity towards these problems by some individuals within the company can be explained by a lack of information and knowledge on the subject. This lack of education can also be a hindrance to the company's transition.

Participant 5 : "The objective was to open minds to new concepts, but at the same time, without any pretentiousness, I had a much longer head start because I had had time to contemplate the world while the teams had worked like crazy in a company on the verge of bankruptcy, facing difficult times. It was also necessary for me to gradually introduce all these ideas so that everyone could understand... Well, not everyone has the same level of awareness, and not everyone has the time. So we took the time to assist and guide them in their open-mindedness."

The last determinant identified during our interviews remains in parallel to the statements regarding management and shareholders, employees also feel a sense of pride stemming from their association with a company dedicated to these issues.

Participant 3 : "For me, it reinforces the feeling of "Wow, I'm proud to work for this company that has some great projects"."

In the testimonies, we observed that among the surveyed companies, one had become a missiondriven company. A mission-driven company is an enterprise that, in addition to its profit motive, pursues a social or environmental purpose. In this model of a commercial entity, the executives commit to fulfilling a specific mission as defined by its statutes. The company's executives, who are also shareholders, decided to take the transition one step further by incorporating the "P" for purpose into their strategic shift. We observed that deciding to become a mission-driven company required not only management's initiative but also significant employee involvement in the project. When becoming a mission-driven company, the governance structure evolves. Indeed, a mission committee must be established to ensure the proper execution of the mission. This committee brings together individuals from various backgrounds within the company, including members of the management as well as employees.

Participant 2 : "Indeed, I believe we are a good example in the sense that we became a missiondriven company in 2022. Our purpose is to transform our recruitments into societal commitments, meaning that our fundamental idea is that our company is not solely focused on making profit or conducting business, but rather aims to leverage its business operations to undertake actions and implement conditions that support sustainable growth and address the challenges faced by our society today."

#### <u>The firm</u>

This second subsection is dedicated to information related to the firm and, more specifically, to finance and the firm's marketing. We decided to subdivide this section in this way because, considering the

statements made in the testimonials, we agreed that it was the most judicious way to gather the information. The human factor is less central in these discussions, even though it still remains an influencing factor given the very subject of this research.

#### The firm's finance

During the testimonies, we noticed that the financial health of the company was a factor that influenced shareholders to favor the transition. It is a subject on which opinions diverge. Firstly, it can be a factor positively influencing the shareholders. It was mentioned that transitioning towards a more balanced people-planet-profit mission led to indirect financial returns. In fact, investing in "people" has several positive financial consequences such as smaller staff turnover within the company. We noticed that companies made savings by investing in the well-being of their employees, particularly through minimal employee turnover.

Participant 1 : "I think that everyone values this more and more, whether it's employees looking for a meaningful job, a company with values, etc. So I'm convinced that it helps us to recruit and keep people with us for longer [...] I'm convinced that in the long term, it helps us and it will help to secure the long-term future of our company and to improve certain things."

Participant 3 : "Some of the investments don't have a tangible intrinsic return, but obviously the well-being of the employees, the fact that they're not sick, the fact that there's no strike action, the fact that all that means that we've done things that show and make employees want to come back on a daily basis."

Another source of indirect financial returns for the companies comes from a bigger and more loyal client base.

Participant 2 : "It's perhaps better to invest a few tens of thousands of euros in the transition [...] it's better than losing your best talents and just making less profit because you didn't want to invest a little on the issues that matter."

Besides indirect financial savings, we observed that investing in the "planet" represents a source of financial savings. This is explained, in particular, by choices made in the production process. Mention was made of the use of the circular economy concept, which suggests repairing, renovating, and recycling existing materials for as long as possible to retain their value. Additionally, there is a parallel focus on reducing the use of raw materials and designing smaller packaging.

Participant 7 : "Once again, we've never considered that investing in sustainability would necessarily have a negative impact on our finances, on the contrary. In fact, I think that the concept of circular economy, for example in terms of products and their design, the fact that we can recover materials etc.. In fact, the idea at the outset wasn't necessarily to reduce the price of our products. The initial idea was not necessarily to reduce the price or cost of the cardboard we use, but just to become more sustainable. In the end, it's true that we've invested, but we're also getting returns. I don't think that's seen as a negative thing at all, on the contrary."

In addition, it is also possible to make savings by reducing the energy consumption of the company.

Participant 1 : "There are things that will be very interesting and profitable for the company, such as improving our energy costs. These investments will reduce our bill. So it's a 100% winwin situation, both from a cost point of view and from a sustainable point of view, where you're being careful and you're also saving money."

However, the vast majority of respondents concurred that this strategic shift represented a significant source of financial costs. These financial costs are perceived by them as the major obstacle to this transition. The survival of the firm is contingent upon refraining from excessive investment in sustainable initiatives, according to the respondents. It would even be counterproductive to act in such a manner. Indeed, the primary objective of a company is to be profitable in order to ensure its continuity. Additionally, the company cannot opt to invest if it does not have the necessary funds to do so.

Participant 1 : "There are certain decisions, certain projects, that, on the contrary, will increase costs and must be weighed in terms of their impact. One should remain coherent because we are not solely profit-driven, but an enterprise still needs to be a vehicle that creates value; otherwise, by incurring losses, it cannot sustain itself for long."

Participant 2 : "The transformation of the company and the development, precisely, of the interest shown by the company in various societal and environmental issues, etc., clearly come with a cost which is not negligible. [...] The main objective of the company remains to make a profit."

Participant 3 : "We must not forget one thing. I always say, we put all of this in place but it doesn't mean we are philanthropists. Despite all this, we must not forget that the economic aspect is and remains a determining factor in the management of a company."

Participant 4 : "We must stay alive to change the world, right? If we go bankrupt or commit suicide out of despair, it solves one problem, but not the problem, you know. So we need to maintain the ability to fight another day tomorrow. And a company that is losing money is not just a matter of whether its shareholders are happy or not, it's a company that is losing money and can no longer invest. It can no longer pay its workers, and if it goes bankrupt, it still adds to the number of unemployed and so on."

Continuing from the first paragraph, we noticed that another factor positively influencing the transition was the growth of the company due to the arrival of new employees and new clients.

Participant 2 : "There's also a global thinking in the company which is to say that if these issues interest the majority of the employees that we have with us and if we want to keep them, we have to take interests in theses issues too. That's why the company continues to grow, continues to make a profit."

Another important observation is that companies that have undertaken a transition claim that this decision has allowed them to attract new investors. In our observation, engaging in sustainable practices is also seen as a sign of trust when applying for loans from banks.

Participant 3 : "If we don't tell our investor that we're going to speed up the movement we've started and that we're going to use our resources both financial and human to go even further along the road to sustainability that we've taken, he won't come back. That's also the reason why I think shareholders want to come in and invest - not always, but in part. [...] But more and more banks are paying attention to this too. Sometimes they can be very quick to resort to greenwashing, but I don't think that's the case with us. But I do think it's becoming an important criterion in today's decision-making."

Participant 6 : "The investors have a general image of the company, which was obviously an important parameter for them. [...]. Now, the invests have always supported us when necessary. Did that contribute to their decision? I think it did. I think they'd find it harder to follow us and support us if we had the opposite attitude."

Finally, we noticed that sometimes a specific financial context can represents a favorable factor. The case of a situation of bankruptcy and the need for recovery can be a conducive environment for change and, in our case, for a shift in strategy.

Participant 5 : "So I arrived in the company. Except that I arrived in what? In a company that was on the verge of bankruptcy and the shareholders didn't want the company to go bankrupt. So I was able to offer them a solution to turn the company around with the team within a year. But in return I was given a free hand".

#### The firm's marketing

In this subcategory we gather the factors mentioned by the respondents related to the firm and its market. Firstly, we have identified the brand image and its positioning in the market as one of the influencing factors. Indeed, being able to position oneself as a company that takes into account the "people" and "planet" dimensions in addition to the profit dimension is a source of motivation for shareholders.

Participant 1 : "Well, it's going to cut energy costs, it's going to cut our costs. So it's a 100% win-win situation from both a cost and an image point of view. So that's cool. And then there's the other side where there are certain decisions that will actually increase costs but we're convinced that it's necessary and that it improves our image."

Participant 2 : "When we're looking for a permanent contract or a trainee to join us for a few months, they're all blown away by everything we do. It actually gives the company a higher value and that's what we're looking for, so in reality, we're getting feedback. But it's more a return in terms of image than a real financial return. I think our employer brand is developing strongly and is being felt by people outside the company."

Participant 3 : "The fact that we've gone from one name to another means that we wanted to anchor the group in a different strategy and assert our positioning in the eyes of our customers."

Participant 5 brought an additional nuance related to the brand image, stating that it was very challenging for a company that had already positioned itself in a sustainable approach to "reverse" and go back on its principles once they had been communicated. This represents a positive influencing factor as the only alternative to continuing in this approach is to engage in greenwashing.

Participant 5 : "The company has gone so far that if we go backwards - imagine tomorrow they sack me, they sack the most outspoken people like me from the team - then what? We're no longer labelled, we're nothing at all. We're going to lose our legitimacy. The brand has shifted. So, I think that today, even someone who comes into a company with a 20th century mindset is obliged, so he may do some social and greenwashing, but he's obliged to do things because now we've turned the corner."

Furthermore, we identified in the testimonies a need to be in line with today's mentalities, especially concerning customers, but also, as already mentioned, with employees. One of the objectives of the transition is to respond correctly and in a relevant manner to the evolving needs of customers and employees, who now demand more consideration for environmental and social issues. This pressure directly stems from the market and compels companies, if they wish to remain competitive, to align themselves with the needs of customers and in line with current issues.

Participant 1 : "From a customer point of view, our biggest objective as a company is customer satisfaction, and that's always been our primary objective. We have to have customers and we have to make them happy and then we try to make the company profitable. But to do that, we have to offer something that speaks to them and is in line with their expectations. [...] And then I think that with the evolution of mentalities lately, everything that's happened in the world etc... I think that everyone values that more and more."

Participant 3 : "Well, of course. The people who push us the most are our customers. Obviously, we have the opportunity to work with major groups. They push us, they force us, they ask us, they solicit us... They're also the driving force. They're the driving force because they have to, because they're convinced, because they want to, so they push us to find solutions. Obviously, this is one of the things that gets us moving and forces us to move in the direction of sustainability."

Participant 4 : "For example, customers may say "I've started a sustainability initiative myself and I want suppliers who are committed to the same sustainability approach" or "I'm measuring my carbon emissions as a company and I'm worried about reducing my carbon footprint in its entirety, so I'm also going to have to reduce my scope 3, i.e. the emissions of my suppliers, whether for transport, the supply of materials, etc.". So I may say to my suppliers, "Gentlemen, get your act together", but I want suppliers who are committed to reducing their carbon footprint within 5 years, otherwise I won't keep them. But if I'm in someone else's scope 3 company, well, it's the market telling me "you have to do something about sustainability, otherwise you'll lose your competitive edge"."

Nevertheless, client perception can represent an obstacle to change. Just like employees, customers have their habits and appreciate a certain comfort, and it can be challenging to introduce a new product in the market for these reasons.

Participant 1 : "Client perception can sometimes pose a challenge, I prefer using the word challenge than barrier. A few years ago, when we announced that we were switching to paper straws, we received reactions like, "Oh yes, but it's less convenient and it becomes soggy," "It's less comfortable"."

In addition, we observed that obstacles could arise from the supply chain of the company. Indeed, a certain coordination must exist between suppliers and customers when it comes to products. Despite a willingness to transition to more sustainable products or approaches, the lack of compatibility of materials or practices from suppliers or customers prevents changes from taking place.

Participant 1 : "And there, we faced a bit of a wall because, in fact, we wanted to switch to a more environmentally friendly gas, but the suppliers, the actors, were not yet equipped. So basically, we told them, "We would like to use this gas," but they were not aware of it. They were not aware, and then they inquired about it, but that gas was 10 times more expensive, so we had to go back to the previous one because it wasn't feasible downstream."

Finally, transitioning towards a mission oriented towards "people" and "planet" represents a means of differentiation in certain markets. Indeed, we observed that in public markets, positioning oneself in this way allowed for differentiation from competitors who primarily engage in a price war for public contracts. However, it remains complicated if buyers are not ready to change their priorities, it remains very difficult at present to win public contracts by differentiating oneself; the focus is still on the lowest-priced offer and the competition is intense.

Participant 6 : "But it's complicated to win public contracts if you're not the cheapest, because that's the main criterion. So one of the justifications for this change of strategy, irrespective of personal values, was to say to ourselves, well, we might be able to differentiate ourselves and win public contracts."

#### 2.1.3.2 External environment

#### Socio-cultural context

Beyond the factors inherent to the firm and its individuals, factors from the external environment of the company also influence the motivation of shareholders to become drivers of the company's strategic transition. The company operates within a distinct environment and time period that exert influence on its operations. It is essential, therefore, to take these factors into account while formulating the company's strategy.

We observed that the socio-cultural context in which the company operates played a significant role in the transition. The first observation was related to the period of time in which the company exists. It is evident that the interest in environmental issues and social concerns was a generational matter. Indeed, we noticed through the testimonies that younger generations were more sensitive to these issues, making age an important influencing factor. This age-related sensitivity influences all stakeholders of the company, including management, shareholders, employees, and customers.

Participant 2 : "We see this today when we're looking for trainees [...] we've really realized that awareness of these issues is very high, particularly among younger people."

Participant 4 : "And can any company today reasonably hope to attract young graduates by saying "we're sitting on sustainability, we've got nothing to worry about?". I'm not sure that this message would be effective in any case. Your generation is probably much more aware of the situation than people who are 85 today. Yes, I'd say cynically, especially as those who are probably 85 won't have the unpleasant experience of living through the consequences of a possible major disruption; for you and me, it's already more tangible in my opinion."

In addition to these findings, we have noticed that the geographical location and regional influence of prevailing customs were also significant factors. Indeed, the cultural sensitivity to environmental and social issues varies greatly depending on different cultures and regions of the world. These differences in sensitivity, like generational differences, affect all individuals within the company, including members of the management, shareholders, employees, and customers. These differences can either facilitate or hinder the transition of companies, depending on the context.

Participant 3 : "Not all customers grow in the same way. They don't grow in the same way in every country. In every market, there are always those who are pioneers, those who follow and those who lag behind."

Participant 4 : "What's more, you have to realize that cultural sensitivity to sustainability is not the same in Western Europe, the United States, Black Africa, China or Chile. [...] What people feel about this is extremely different from one country to another. I think that in Europe we are more aware of these issues than in other parts of the world."

We identified in the testimonies that the scepticism or the deliberate refusal to believe or accept the information, despite evidence or facts suggesting otherwise, expressed by certain individuals,

particularly regarding the existence of environmental or social issues, also represented a barrier to the strategic transition. This scepticism can originate from individuals within the company as well as external parties and can be attributed to a lack of information and education on the subject.

Participant 4 : "I believe that often, people who are hesitant are simply not adequately informed. There are still individuals today who are close to being climate sceptics. Scientifically, we have reached a stage where only bad faith or ignorance can lead someone to dismiss the evidence surrounding historical temperature records and the existence of environmental issues. It would require a significant visual or auditory impairment, or both, to deny the scientific consensus. Yet, some individuals still express doubts, which can be attributed to misinformation. Another source of scepticism is the deep underestimation of the magnitude of inequalities prevalent on this planet."

#### **External factors**

Finally, the majority of the participants' statements mention legal obligations as a major influencing factor. Legal provisions are rules that cannot be bypassed, and every company is required to comply with them. Therefore, the legislator and its enforcement power represent a significant factor in the transition.

Participant 1 : "Well now, I think it's a legal obligation, but we did it before the legal obligation, just as we did with our suppliers. So if we hadn't done it, we would have been forced to do it at some point."

Participant 2 : "In terms of legislation, there's actually a lot of support. There are incentives. For example, all large companies are now obliged to have a carbon footprint, and are supposed to respect gender equality in terms of salaries, jobs etc. Logically, it's in the law. So you see, we're being pushed to do it now."

Participant 3 : "Once the regulations are in place, that's the way it is anyway. So it's not an obstacle. In fact, it forces you. Regulations give you the framework within which you have to evolve, they're the rules of the game [...]. In any case, the law applies to everyone. So I'd say they're sources of opportunity."

Participant 4 : "There is a third external cause, which is the legislator. Legislators are nothing new. If you do a bit of archaeology in the history of industry, you'll see that environmental regulations in the sense of not polluting the ground around a factory or not polluting the atmosphere near your home, and so on, are not things that all companies have developed spontaneously. When we put a cost on negative externalities, we change the behavior of economic agents. [...] These are in fact restrictive legislative frameworks, in the sense that they hinder absolute freedom for companies, but they offer to guarantee a uniformity of behavior on certain issues. There are a whole series of legislative elements that have long been pushing companies towards sustainability."

However, there are still divergent opinions regarding the influence of legal provisions. In certain cases, we observed that laws acted as barriers to sustainable initiatives.

Participant 3 : "We implemented solar panels where it was possible, but certain regulations prevented us from installing them everywhere, so we encountered obstacles in that regard."

Furthermore, beyond the existing legal obligations, we identified lack of legal obligations as an obstacle to strategic shift of enterprises. The scarcity of the offer on some markets, high prices and poor supply coordination are consequences of this lack of legal constraints.

*Participant 6 : "The legislation exists, but it is not very restrictive, which does not encourage undertaking this kind of initiative."* 

We have also noted that the lack of a supranational and global legislative framework has impeded strategic shifts. This is because companies operating in different regions are not bound by the same regulations and constraints, resulting in some enterprises losing their comparative advantages against competitors operating in regions with less stringent laws.

Participant 4 : "We live in a fairly globalized world, and in many business sectors, especially when companies reach a certain size, the competition is not limited to the Flemish or the French. It's not even just other Europeans; it encompasses the entire world, including Asians, South Americans, and Americans. Therefore, we exist in a world without a central government. If the competition is global and I have to navigate through 150 different legislative environments, those operating in regions with less stringent regulations gain a competitive advantage purely in financial and economic terms. They can export their goods to my market with an advantage. This places those of us facing additional constraints at a disadvantage. Are we crazy to voluntarily add more constraints to ourselves?"

#### Macroeconomic context

As we have seen in the section dedicated to transition triggering events, the macroeconomic situation in which the company operates has a significant influence that can be both positive and negative, given the subject of this research. Indeed, a specific macroeconomic context can motivate the company to embark on a strategic shift, but it can also serve as a significant obstacle to such a transition.

Participant 3 : "The macro environment of the company in question and the global macro environment. The COVID-19 pandemic emerged in 2020-2021. There was an energy crisis last year, and a crisis in raw materials. Despite all this, we continued to invest, but we couldn't invest as much as we had initially envisioned because we had to manage it prudently. So, we continued to take risks, but to a lesser extent than we had hoped, given the situation."

		E.	Factors having a positive influence			
		Internal environement			External environement	ronement
	Individuals		12	Firm		
Management	Shareholders	Employees	Finance	Firm's marketing	Socio-cultural context	External factors
Arrival of new board member	Shared values among all shareholders	High level of employee commitment	Financial savings	Client needs	Cultural sensibility	Legal obligations
Personal intrinsic values of executive committee members - shared values	Shareholder interest in the future of the firm, long term vision	Shared values among employees	Indirect financial return	Brand image	Generational matter	
Personal link with the company image	Perfect alignement of mangement- shareholders-administrators	Personal satisfaction and pride to be affiliated to a comitted firm	Firm's growth due to new staff and client	Need to be in line with today's mentalities		
Moral duty to do the right thing	Pride of being affiliated to the firm		Attrack new investors	Supply chain alignment		
Personnal satisfaction of "doing the right thing"		1	Get credit from banks	Differenciation for public contracts		
Need for more structure due to firm's growth			Firm's survival			
Low risk aversion and unwavering dedication of the CEO			Favorable environment, context			
Proactivity and open mindness of the management		-				
Free hand of the CEO						
Governance structure						
Objective of becomming an example for other firms						
Duty and will to provide quality goods to clients						
Personal satisfaction and pride to be affiliated to a comitted firm						
Formilization through the obtaintion of a label						
Perfect alignement of mangement- shareholders-administrators						

### 2.1.4 Conclusion

Figure 2 : Factors having a positive influence

		Factors having a	Factors having a negative influence			
		Internal environement			External environement	vironement
	Individuals		Fim	E		
Employees	Management	Shareholders	Finance	Firm's marketing	Socio-cultural context	External factors
Employees relunctance to change	Employees relunctance to change one of the shareholders/executive of ficer	Business angel challenges decisons but do not restrict	Financial costs	Clients perceptions	Cultural sensibility to sustainability	Lack of legal obligation
Multiple projects and limited human resources	Multiple projects and limited human resources	Disagreement or relunctance of one of the shareholders/executive officer	Firm's survival	Supply chain coordination	Skepticism due to lack of education, information	Absence of an effective supranational legislator
Lack of education of the staff	Risk aversion	Risk aversion		Competition on the price		Legal obligations
	Propertiy rights					Macroeconomic events
	Appropriate communication					Lack of publicity and recognition of labels

Figure 3 : Factors having a negative influence

#### 2.2 Discussion

In this section, we will integrate what we have learned from our field research with what we have learned through our literature review. Before delving fully into this part of the work, it is pertinent to recall the research question of this thesis. The purpose of this research endeavor is to provide insights into the question: "What are the factors that could favor shareholders in profit-oriented non-quoted enterprises to support a shift toward a more balanced people-planet-profit mission?".

#### 2.2.1 The internal environment of the firm

In this section, we will commence by discussing the internal factors of the company, including its individuals comprising it, as well as the financial and market-related characteristics of the organization.

#### The individuals

During the interviews, we learned that the personality and personal interests of the shareholders played a crucial role in determining their willingness to become drivers of their company's strategic transition. Indeed, it is crucial that shareholders are individually driven by strong personal values regarding the "people" and "planet" related issues. As it was put forward by Jensen & Meckling (1994), it is a reductive assumption that managers' and shareholders' only interest is to maximize their financial profits. Managers and shareholders, as human beings, care about various other dimensions which can be the respect of the environment or social justice, for instance. However, the alignment of these values within the shareholder group is equally essential. When the different shareholders are in sync with these values, it becomes a pivotal factor. This aligns with the Agency theory and the concept of property rights. Since the owners of the firm have provided the necessary capital for creation of wealth and hence bear the greater risks, the moral obligation of managers to exclusively serve the owners' interests finds its justification (Shankman, 1999). Therefore, if the "planet" and "people" dimensions are integral to the values and consequently the interests of the shareholders, initiating a strategic transition within the company becomes straightforward as other stakeholders will need to align themselves accordingly.

Another influencing factor is the long-term vision of the company held by the shareholders and their vested interest in the business's future. Indeed, when their time horizon extends beyond the short-term, they are more inclined to take social and environmental dimensions into consideration. Falck and Heblich (2007) supported this statement by arguing that CSR investments were more likely to pay off in the long run and that therefore, long-term investors may be more supportive of social investments. This interest in the future of the firm was more pronounced in family-owned enterprises, concerned about passing on a healthy and sustainable business to the next generation.

Another crucial element is the sense of pride experienced by shareholders due to their association with a company that prioritizes social and environmental considerations in its strategy. Our findings indicate that this feeling of pride is particularly pronounced in family-owned enterprises. Shareholders of historically family-owned businesses, especially those engaged in the generational continuation of the company, experience a deeper sense of connection and loyalty to the family enterprise, leading to a heightened sense of pride in its positive reputation. This is further exacerbated when the top management is also part of the ownership. Hence, this also applies to individuals who are members of the top management.

We learned from the testimonies that the members of the top management being personally linked to the image of the company is also a source of motivation for them and that directors also derive a certain personal satisfaction and pride to be affiliated to a committed firm. As it was argued by Brammer and Pavelin (2006), firms that engage in CSR activities may be able to build stronger reputations. This link with image is even more noticeable in smaller-sized companies, in situations where the CEO is also a shareholder of the company, and when the company is family-owned.

Furthermore, the desire and ambition to become an example to other companies is also a source of motivation. Managers or shareholders, both in alignment or as one person, desire to act as pioneers and to be among the initial companies embracing an innovative yet feasible business model, ultimately demonstrating the existence of alternative approaches. We observe this tendency among smaller firms in which the CEO is also the majority shareholder. This is in line with the theory presented by Carland et al. (1984) in their research on entrepreneurship and according to which the "SME owner" is often the founder and manager of the company and his intention is to achieve personal objectives. The firm is hence created as an extension of his personality and the individual feels deeply connected to the company and what it represents.

Similar to the case of shareholders, the fact that individuals in the top management, particularly the CEO, are driven by strong intrinsic values is an important factor in the success of the strategic transition of the enterprise. Concerning the CEO, this characteristic is particularly crucial. We have learned that the CEO being driven by strong values related to social and environmental issues is a necessary condition for initiating a strategic transition towards sustainability. In the majority of cases studied, when the CEO possessed these traits, they served as the driving force behind the transition within the company. This phenomenon is even more pronounced in cases of leadership change, where a new CEO sharing these values assumes leadership of the company. As defined by Alchian and Demsetz (1972) and Jensen and Meckling (1976) the firm is a team composed of self-interested individuals who realize that their future depends on the survival of the team in a context of competition with other teams. They highlighted the fact that humans are self-serving by nature. This supports the notion that when individuals are driven by strong values, particularly towards social and environmental issues in this context, they are more likely to become drivers of the transition as it aligns with their personal interests. And when these values are particularly strong in an individual, their entry into the company as CEO or majority shareholder can act as a triggering event for the company's transition. Also, the stewardship theory supports this idea and suggests that executive managers are not characterized as only opportunistic individuals ; instead, their primary intention is to do a good job, to be a good steward of the company's assets and are also self-motivated to act in the best interest of the firm. During our research, it became evident that the CEO is the key individual who will determine whether the company's strategic transition will take place or not. Indeed, when shareholders are not integrated into the company's executive committee, they may demand the strategic transition of the company. However, if the CEO is not driven by values aligned with this purpose, the implementation of such a transition may be more challenging and slower. Conversely, if the shareholders are not convinced of the idea of a strategic shift, a CEO who is motivated by their convictions, proactive in their approach, enthusiastic, and determined, is likely to bring about more significant changes within the company, in our opinion.

In addition, we have also learned that managers derive a sense of satisfaction from doing "the right thing". This sense of satisfaction alludes to the concept of "warm glow" defined by Andreoni (1990) referring to a psychological feeling of satisfaction or happiness that individuals experience when they engage in prosocial behaviour or contribute to public goods. Alternatively, this sense of accomplishment can also stem from a moral duty felt by the managers. These observations are supported by Donaldson and Davis (1991) who stated that managers have a moral obligation to prioritize "doing the right thing" irrespective of its impact on the financial performance of the firm. We have however observed that this feeling of satisfaction is not as powerful as the feeling of moral duty

or the intrinsic values that drive individuals. Individuals seeking the comforting feeling of satisfaction tend to settle for surface-level actions and tend not to become true drivers of the transition.

During our research, it has also emerged that other characteristics than those related to intrinsic values specific to the CEO and the shareholders of the company influence the behavior of the shareholders in the strategic transition. First and foremost, their attitude towards risk-taking. A CEO with a low aversion to risk is indeed a factor of positive influence. This argument also holds true for shareholders who, when unafraid of taking risks, are more inclined to become driving forces behind the strategic transition of their company. When both parties are aligned, meaning when they share the same risk attitude, the results are even more remarkable, and the initiation of the strategic transition is smoother and more efficient. As presented by Eisenhardt in 1989, the non-alignment of risk aversion between the two parties, within the framework of agency theory and principal-agent relationship, is likely to lead to conflicts between the parties and cause agency costs, which it is preferable to minimize.

When coupled with a low risk aversion, a high degree of CEO autonomy granted by the shareholders contributes to a more effective implementation of strategic transition. The scenario in which the CEO has the maximum autonomy occurs when the individuals holding the majority of shares and the CEO coincide. In this situation, the CEO can initiate the strategic transition of the company without risking conflicts with the shareholders. Indeed, according to the property rights theory (Shankman, 1999), the firm must act in the interest of the shareholders. The principal-agent problem arises from the fact that the ownership of the company became separated from the management of the firm. In this case, there is therefore no risk of a rise of the Principal-Agent problem, as the interests of both parties are perfectly aligned (Eisenhardt, 1989). The stewardship theory also supports this idea and argues that performance differences emerge based on whether the structural context in which the executive operates enables effective actions by the executive. Hence, the situation in which the CEO is also the majority shareholder allows them to achieve high corporate performance since the CEO exercises complete authority and his role is clear and undisputed (Donaldson 1985). However, it is possible for the CEO to achieve a certain degree of autonomy when they are not the majority shareholder through a shareholder agreement. This agreement can grant them greater decision-making power despite owning a lesser number of shares. Nevertheless, we have observed that, alongside with the values driving the individual, the degree of autonomy of the CEO is a very determinant factor in the success of the implementation of the strategic shift.

Another positively influencing factor for shareholders to become drivers of their company's strategic transition which is still linked to the personalities of the individuals is the degree of proactivity and open-mindedness of the top management. When members of the management take initiatives and propose ideas, projects to other members and shareholders, it tends to motivate individuals, even in the case of a expressed reluctance to the shift. However, in order to propose and be proposed projects, one must be open to new ideas and receptive to change.

Subsequently, we identified two other management-related factors, but unlike the arguments presented in the preceding paragraphs, these are not linked to the personalities of the individuals within the company. First and foremost, we have learned that the need for more structure and formalization due to the company's growth is a factor of positive influence. This need can even play the role of a triggering element for the transition in certain companies. In the cases we observed, particularly in smaller-sized enterprises, due to management concerns in growing businesses, an audit and inventory of sustainable practices in place are conducted, often found to be scattered and unorganized. Upon completion of this assessment, the management realizes the potential for improvement and additional actions that can be implemented. This is particularly explained by the fact that SMEs have a distinct governance system. Marchesnay (1991) elaborates that due to the unique

characteristics of SMEs, their management differs from that of large corporations. Many SMEs are governed by owner-managers or entrepreneurs whose primary objective is not the growth of the company and can therefore feel overwhelmed by this unplanned growth. Additionally, these individuals may possess managerial skills that are less suitable compared to external managers.

Aligned with this, the need for structure and formalization can stem from the pursuit of obtaining a label or certification. To be certified, numerous criteria must be met by the company. This procedure necessitates the formalization of the company's practices and, as delineated earlier, the assessment of accomplishments and outstanding tasks. Furthermore, this approach provides clear objectives for the company to achieve and can potentially shed light on aspects that were previously overlooked by the firm. It can also appear as a challenge to achieve all the well-defined objectives for the company which can be a source of motivation.

We have also come to understand that extra-financial reporting was not a major concern for companies, in particular, SMEs and family-owned enterprises. It was not what we expected since extra-financial reporting can be used as a form of marketing and can therefore enhance the reputation of the firm. The reporting of the practices in place mostly in the form of an inventory of the practices. However, in the company more advanced in its strategic shift, extra-financial reporting was better developed.

Our fieldwork also revealed that the relationships that employees had with the company were also a factor influencing the behavior of shareholders in the transition. Similar to shareholders and management, the fact that employees of the company hold strong values and share them is a positive influencing factor. Another significant factor that facilitates the transition and the role of shareholders in it is a high level of employee commitment to the firm. This brings us back to the concepts of the Agency Theory and the stakeholder-based perspective within this theory. The instrumental stakeholder theory as it was presented by Donaldson and Preston (1995) stated that managing stakeholders, are driven by values in regards with the environment and social dimensions, taking these interests into account by including them within the strategy of the firm may assert their commitment to the firm and ultimately boost the corporate performance. In parallel to the statements regarding management and shareholders, It also appeared that employees also feel a sense of pride stemming from their association with a company dedicated to these issues. This feeling can be an influencing factor for the transition since it could also enhance their commitment to the firm.

Our analysis has highlighted the significant importance of individuals' personal values. Furthermore, it has been demonstrated that "intra-group alignment," which involves the sharing and alignment of these values among different groups of stakeholders, namely management, shareholders, and employees, is also crucial. However, the most decisive factor in initiating a strategic shift towards a more balanced "people-planet-profit" mission is "inter-group alignment," meaning that different groups of stakeholders align around shared values. It is theorized that a shared set of values among the members of an organization help said organization to survive in a changing environment and adapt to its surroundings (Cheney et al., 2010).

#### <u>The firm</u>

One of the most sensitive aspects when addressing the integration of "people" and "planet" dimensions into a company's strategy is related to the costs and investments associated with it. However, it is a subject on which opinions diverge. Through our fieldwork, we observed that for the vast majority of companies, the financial aspect represented the main barrier to the strategic transition of their business.

However, we were still able to classify the financial dimension as a positive influencing factor. Indeed, we learned that investing in social and environmental dimensions may lead to cost savings and indirect financial return. In our observations, this trend was particularly evident when investments were made in the "planet" dimension and this is explained, in particular, by choices made in the production process. Optimizing waste management and reselling waste, optimizing energy consumption management, practices related to recycling, incorporating the concept of a circular economy and reducing the use of raw materials are among the sources of cost reduction. In addition, investing in "people" also appeared to have several positive financial consequences such as smaller staff turnover within the company, more productive employees and a more loyal and denser client base. The stakeholder theory also argues in this sense that better corporate performance and maximized return on investment for shareholders could be achieved by the inclusion of the interests of other parties rather than focusing exclusively on the shareholder's interests (Clarkson, 1995). This statement endorses the idea that investing in the "people" and in the "planet" can lead to better financial results. We have observed that this was a major positive consequence of the strategic shift within the interviewed firms and the positive and enthusiastic attitude of employees provided strong reassurance to the initiators of the transition in their decision to modify the strategy.

However, for the majority of individuals we encountered, the costs associated with implementing a strategic shift were the most discouraging obstacle. It could even be counterproductive as investing excessively large amounts in the transition might jeopardize the firm's survival. It is important to keep in mind that the interviewed enterprises are not non-profit and that their primary objective is to be a profitable business. The business model of these companies cannot be compared to that of a social enterprise or a cooperative; the goal of the targeted companies is to generate profit. Furthermore, as reiterated by the participants, one cannot invest money that is not available, and a financially unhealthy company cannot do much for the planet and individuals. This is why it is crucial for each company to find its own balance, its unique equilibrium, among the dimensions of "people," "planet," and "profit" to remain profitable and eventually maximize its performance in all three dimensions. Nevertheless, we learned that including social and environmental dimensions within the firm's strategy was indeed crucial for the firm's survival. The stakeholder theory in its instrumental approach argues that maintaining an appropriate balance between the interests of all stakeholder groups is the only way to ensure survival of the firm (Donaldson and Preston, 1995). As elucidated in the preceding sections, the term "stakeholder" also encompasses the environment, constituting a stakeholder group, as well as employees and clients, among others.

We have also learned that initiating a strategic shift enables companies to secure financing more easily. Indeed, a balanced mission can attract new investors to the company. It has been argued that firms having a socially and environmentally friendly image would more easily attract new investors and clients compared to firms that do not position themselves in such a manner (Norman & MacDonald, 2004). These organizations may appear more stable and their survival more assured. What is more, the strategic shift of companies may also facilitate the obtention of credits from banks. In fact, better corporate social responsibility (CSR) increases the chances of obtaining bank loans, and this positive correlation is more pronounced for long-term loans rather than short-term ones (Huang et al., 2022).

We have also learned that factors related to the company and its market can influence the behaviour of shareholders towards the strategic transition of the company. Firstly, the brand image and the positioning of the company is a positively influencing factor as it is known that CSR investments often provide firms with a good reputation, which is an important signal used by external stakeholders to evaluate a firm (Stevens et al., 2015). What is more, we also discussed the importance for companies to meet the need of being in line with today's mentalities especially concerning customers, but also with employees. One of the objectives of the transition is to effectively and appropriately address the changing needs of customers and employees, who now seek greater consideration for environmental and social matters. These considerations are highly significant for the company to maintain its

competitiveness in the market and to provide products that align with the needs and demands of customers but also to continue to be attractive for new employees. As we have seen, the stakeholders theory argues that corporations should take the interests of the stakeholders into account in view to achieving greater corporate performance (Clarkson, 1995). However, stakeholders' interests are not fixed and evolve over time, so it is important to account for this evolution in their interests and to take appropriate actions accordingly. Finally, the strategic shift toward the inclusion of "people" and "planet" dimensions within the mission of the company represents a means of differentiation in certain markets. As it was presented by Bhattacharya et al. (2008), both product-level and firm-level CSR-based differentiation strategies help increase the perceived value of a firm's products. In certain markets, when competition is fierce based on price, some companies opt to differentiate themselves or their products by positioning themselves around a commitment to respecting individuals and the environment. However, the decision to pursue this differentiation can sometimes be precarious, especially when dealing with substantial contracts or when competitors engage in price wars, particularly in markets where price is a critical factor for key target audiences.

#### 2.2.2 The external environment of the firm

Beyond the factors inherent to the firm and its individuals, factors from the external environment of the company also influence the motivation of shareholders to become drivers of the company's strategic transition.

We learned through the analysis of our data that the socio-cultural context in which companies evolve was an important influencing factor. It is linked to the argument related to the evolution of mentalities and the fact that individuals tend to be more concerned about social and environmental issues. We have learned during our fieldwork that the interest in environmental issues and social concerns was a generational matter and that younger generations were more sensitive to these issues, making age an important influencing factor. This fact relates to all the stakeholders of the company. However, the literature diverge on the subject and the paper of Titko et al. (2021) supports the idea and states that generation is a factor that influences personal CSR perception but it is argued that older generations are more sensitive to CSR dimensions. Nevertheless, it has been discussed in previous research that younger generations were more prone to show higher levels of relative concern for the environment and a stronger inclination to take action to preserve it than older individuals (Casey & Scott, 2006). Hence, we came to understand that it was important for companies willing to continue to attract new employees and companies whose target audience are younger individuals to engage in a strategic shift in order to stay relevant.

In addition, we also have come to understand that the geographical location and regional influence of prevailing customs were also significant factors. Indeed, the cultural sensitivity to environmental and social issues varies greatly depending on different cultures and regions of the world. This factor was more of a concern for companies operating at a larger scale and whose activities extend beyond national borders. Indeed, individuals in certain countries or regions are more receptive to the integration of social and environmental dimensions into the strategic mission, while others may be more resistant in different parts of the world. This cultural sensitivity factor can thus be both a positive and a negative influence. Berger-Douce and Courrent (2009) emphasize that sustainable development is "primarily an approach rooted in well-defined local realities, geographically delimited." [free translation]

We also have gained insights on the prevalence of legal obligations as influential factors for the transition. It has been discussed that laws regarding social and environmental practices were deemed

to be the most powerful factor of influence for companies to initiate a strategic shift. Legal provisions are rules that cannot be bypassed, and every company is required to comply with them. Hence, an increasing number of laws are being formulated to compel companies to adopt environmentally respectful behaviors and to consider social dimensions. It is therefore in the interest of firms to act in accordance with these legal provisions, lest they face sanctions in case of violation. What is more, the number of laws regarding social and environmental dimensions ought to increase in the future and it should encourage firms to anticipate and integrate those dimensions within their strategy before being compelled to do so. Government regulations of CSR take various forms and originate from regulatory bodies at different levels. This can encompass formal and binding legal measures or recommendations aimed at providing guidance without possessing legal enforceability. Public regulation can be established by entities at various levels, including local, regional, national, supra-national bodies with delegated state authority (for instance, the EU), and international organizations (like OECD, UN, and specialized regulatory entities such as ILO and UNICEF) that operate based on state memberships (Buhmann, 2006). However, we have also learned that, on the contrary, the lack of legal obligations represents an obstacle to strategic shift of companies. The scarcity of the offer of some products on some markets, high prices and poor supply coordination are consequences of this lack of legal constraints. The lack of a supranational legislator and global legal framework is a factor of negative influence. This discrepancy arises due to variations in regulations and constraints for companies operating in different regions. As a consequence, some enterprises may experience a decline in their comparative advantages compared to competitors in regions with less stringent laws. This appeared to be an important obstacle for bigger-sized companies which find it difficult to operate while they are not subjected to the same constraints as their competitors.

Finally, we have ascertained that macroeconomic events are factors of influence. A specific macroeconomic context can motivate the company to embark on a strategic shift. As we have seen in the previous sections, the global Covid19 pandemic and the upheaval caused by this crisis has, for certain companies presented an opportunity to change their strategic direction, and according to our research this was more pronounced for SMEs and family-owned enterprises CEOs. Crises and significant macroeconomic fluctuations can thus serve as favorable factors for the strategic transition of companies. This idea is linked to the concept of entrepreneurs who are characterized principally by innovative behavior. They are also characterized by a preference for creating activity, manifested by some innovative combination of resources for profit and small risk aversion (Carland et al., 1984)

#### 2.2.3 Limitations and comments

Upon analyzing the results of this research and delving into them in the discussion, we can revisit certain limitations encountered and further discuss some facts.

First of all, the question of gender was not addressed during this research. We believe that achieving gender parity among the participants could have been valuable. We were unable to interview as many women as men because, as mentioned in the methodology section, only one woman responded positively to our interview request. Furthermore, we noticed that the gender topic did not emerge in the participants' discussions, whereas factors such as age and culture were mentioned repeatedly.

Moreover, the majority of companies we contacted happened to be originally family-founded businesses. It was not intentional. This characteristic had significance in the outcomes since we noticed that trends were emerging in the responses of companies with this characteristic and it would be intriguing to conduct research on the same topic with a specific focus on this business model.

Also, the majority of participants held the dual role of CEO and majority shareholder or had a similar setup where they possessed significant operational autonomy through a shareholder agreement. This resulted in a perfect alignment of interests between the CEO and the shareholders. Consequently, they were unable to provide information related to their personal experiences regarding the factors that drive shareholders to become drivers of their companies' strategic transition.

Furthermore, initially considering the extensive literature review conducted at the beginning of the research, we had the intention to focus the study on techniques of non-financial reporting and the significance it held within companies. We initially considered directing this research more towards the concept of the Triple Bottom Line as defined by Elkington, thereby assessing the degree of integration of "people" and "planet" related data in reporting practices and the thoroughness with which such reports were maintained (Elkington, 1997). However, during the interviews we conducted, we realized that participants were not very familiar with these practices and tended to provide brief responses on the topic. Since the interviews were semi-structured, we decided to allow the respondents to express themselves without much intervention. As a result, we noticed that their discussions didn't extensively cover the subject, and we adjusted our approach accordingly and slightly redirected our research. This is why the topic of reporting and the Triple Bottom Line does not hold a significant place in the results section of this paper.

## Conclusion

The objective of this research was to explore the factors that could favor shareholders in profitoriented non-quoted enterprises to support a shift toward a balanced mission people-planet-profit.

We initially conducted a literature review to establish a theoretical foundation for our research. We extensively covered the existing content related to the Agency Theory and the Stakeholders Theory, which emphasizes that firms should consider the interests of all stakeholders rather than solely focusing on shareholders. We also provided insights into the Triple Bottom Line concept and highlighted specific aspects related to SMEs and their specific management.

This research was conducted following an inductive and qualitative research approach. We conducted 7 interviews with persons active in the strategic management of their respective companies and occupying the positions of CEO or members of top management, or shareholders of the company, with some individuals occasionally fulfilling both roles.

At the conclusion of our data collection, we were able to identify a series of factors encouraging shareholders to support the strategic transition of their company. We have categorized the identified factors respective of their internal or external nature to the company. Regarding the internal factors, the alignment of individual personal values within various stakeholder groups and, even more significantly, the alignment of these values across stakeholder groups emerged as the most influential factor in our findings. Indeed, we have defined that the values held by individuals within the company as well as their personality traits are influential factors. The individuals comprise shareholders, members of management and the CEO, and employees who have been identified as the key stakeholders within the company who exert influence.

Regarding shareholders, the values held towards social and environmental issues are influential, as well as their long-term vision for the company and their interest in the firm's future. Additionally, the sense of pride felt by shareholders in their association with the company and its reputation makes them more likely to support the transition.

In terms of management members, the feeling of pride and satisfaction derived from their association with an image of a company committed to those issues is an influential factor. Management members also experience a sense of satisfaction from "doing the right thing," although some go beyond mere satisfaction and advocate a moral duty of "doing the right thing" as a source of motivation. Additionally, there is the desire and ambition of managers to set an example for other companies. Another significant positive influencing factor is the degree of autonomy in decision-making enjoyed by the CEO. Indeed, the CEO has been identified as a key actor in this context. Moreover, when the CEO possesses a high degree of autonomy and has a low aversion to risk, it has a significant positive impact on initiating a strategic shift. This effect is even more pronounced when the risk tolerance of shareholders aligns with that of the CEO. Thus, when the CEO is also the primary shareholder, the interests of the management and the owners are perfectly aligned, which significantly accelerates the transition process. It also appeared that the need for more structure and formalization due to firm growth or in view to obtain a label was also a positively influencing factor.

Similar to shareholders and management, the fact that employees of the company hold strong values is also an important factor which can lead to a higher level of commitment from the employees to the firm which is also a facilitating factor in implementing the strategic shift.

The most controversial factor turned out to be that of the company's finances. Indeed, investments in social and environmental issues lead to cost savings and indirect financial returns. However, the firm's

finance and profitability remain the main concerns of the firm. Although the social and environmental dimensions are important considerations for the company, it remains a for-profit enterprise and their main objective is to generate profit and be a profitable business. Nonetheless, including social and environmental dimensions within the firm's strategy was indeed crucial for the firm's survival as an appropriate balance between the interests of all stakeholder groups is the only way to ensure survival of the firm.

Furthermore, a balanced-mission can attract new investors and facilitate the obtention of credits from banks as organizations may appear more stable and their survival more assured.

Indeed, brand image and positioning resulting from the inclusion of the social and environmental dimension in their mission provide companies with a better reputation which is also a positively influencing factor.

Moreover, companies also need to remain aligned with changing attitudes in order to stay relevant in the eyes of customers and individuals in the job market for whom these concerns are becoming increasingly important.

The strategic shift can also be used as a means of differentiation in certain markets.

Factors related to the external environment of the firm have also been identified. We have learned that the interest in environmental issues and social concerns was a generational matter and that younger generations were more sensitive to these issues. Also, the cultural sensitivity to environmental and social issues varies greatly depending on different cultures and regions of the world making geographic locations in which the company operates an important influential factor.

However, opinions diverge regarding the role of legal obligations. Indeed, Laws wield a compelling force that compels companies to adopt behaviors in accordance with social and environmental regulations, under the risk of facing penalties. The desire to avoid sanctions is a positive influencing factor for companies' transition. However, laws can also present a hindrance due to their absence. The lack of legal frameworks indeed carries consequences in the market, impeding companies in their strategic shift. Additionally, the absence of a global supranational legislator poses a challenge for internationally operating firms due to the lack of alignment in constraints experienced by various stakeholders, leading to a loss of comparative advantage for some.

Finally, macroeconomic events such as the Covid 19 pandemic are also factors of influence. However, they can be considered as opportunities and therefore influence positively the transition of companies but also as obstacles and inhibit their strategic shift.

## References

- Alchian, A. A., & Demsetz, H. (2009). Production, information costs, and economic organization. In Cambridge University Press eBooks (pp. 173–196). <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/cbo9780511817410.015</u>
- Andreoni, J. (1990). Impure Altruism and Donations to Public Goods : A Theory of Warm-Glow Giving. *The Economic Journal*, 100(401), 464. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/2234133</u>
- Aubin-Auger, I., Mercier, A., Baumann, L., Lehr-Drylewicz, A. M., Imbert, P., & Letrilliart, L. (2008). Introduction à la recherche qualitative. Exercer, 84(19), 142-5.
- Barnea, A., & Rubin, A. (2010). Corporate Social Responsibility as a Conflict Between Shareholders. Journal of Business Ethics, 97(1), 71-86. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-010-0496-z</u>
- Berger-Douce, S. et J.-M. Courrent (2009). Développement durable et proximité(s) au service du développement local ? Chapitre 10, dans Entrepreneur et dynamiques territoriales, sous la direction de K. Messeghem, M. Polge et L. Temri, Editions EMS, 324 pages
- Bhattacharya, C., Korschun, D., & Sen, S. (2008). Strengthening Stakeholder–Company relationships through mutually beneficial corporate social responsibility initiatives. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 85(S2), 257–272. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-008-9730-3</u>
- Böcker, L., & Meelen, T. (2017). Sharing for people, planet or profit ? Analysing motivations for intended sharing economy participation. *Elsevier B.V.*, 23, 28-39. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eist.2016.09.004</u>
- Bolton, J.E. (1971). Report of the Committee of Enquiry on small firms. Bolton Report Cmnd. 4811. London: HMSO
- Bontis, N., C Dragonetti, N., Jacobsen, K., & Roos, G. (1999). The knowledge toolbox:: A review of the tools available to measure and manage intangible resources. *European Management Journal*, 17(4), 391–402. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0263-2373(99)00019-5</u>
- Boutin, G. (2000). L'entretien de recherche qualitatif. Sainte-Foy: Presses de l'Université du Québec.
- Brammer, S., & Pavelin, S. (2006). Corporate reputation and social performance: The importance of fit. Journal of Management Studies, 43(3), 435–455. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-6486.2006.00597.x</u>
- Brodhag, C., Gondran, N., & Delchet, K. (2004). Du concept à la mise en œuvre du développement durable : théorie et pratique autour de guide SD 21000. *VertigO, Volume 5 Numéro 2*. <u>https://doi.org/10.4000/vertig0.3482</u>
- Buhmann, K. (2006). Corporate social responsibility: what role for law? Some aspects of law and CSR. Corporate Governance, 6(2), 188–202. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/14720700610655187</u>
- Carland, J. W., Hoy, F., Boulton, W. R., & Carland, J. C. (2007). Differentiating Entrepreneurs from Small Business Owners : A Conceptualization. *Academy of Management Review*, 9(2), 354. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/258448</u>

- Casey, P. J., & Scott, K. (2006). Environmental concern and behaviour in an Australian sample within an ecocentric – anthropocentric framework. *Australian Journal of Psychology*, *58*(2), 57–67. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00049530600730419</u>
- Cheney, G., Christensen, L. T., Zorn, T. E., Jr, & Ganesh, S. (2010). *Organizational communication in an age of globalization: Issues, Reflections, Practices, Second Edition*. Waveland Press.
- Clarkson, M. B. (1995). A Stakeholder Framework for Analyzing and Evaluating Corporate Social Performance. Academy of Management Review, 20(1), 92–117. https://doi.org/10.5465/amr.1995.9503271994
- Cochran, P. L., & Wood, R. J. (2017). Corporate Social Responsibility and Financial Performance. *Academy of Management Journal*, 27(1), 42-56. <u>https://doi.org/10.5465/255956</u>
- De Ketele J.M. & Roegiers X., (1996). Méthodologie du recueil d'informations. Fondements des méthodes d'observations, de questionnaires, d'interviews et d'études de documents. Méthodes en sciences humaines, (3è éd.). Paris: De Boeck Université
- De Melo Costa Pereira, T., & Martins, H. C. (2021). People, Planet, and Profit : A Bibliometric Analysis of Triple Bottom Line Theory. *Canadian Center of Science and Education*, 11(1), 64. <u>https://doi.org/10.5539/jms.v11n1p64</u>
- Donaldson, L., & Davis, J. (1991). Stewardship Theory or Agency Theory : CEO Governance and Shareholder Returns. *Australian Journal of Management*, *16*(1), 49-64. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/031289629101600103</u>
- Donaldson, T., & Preston, L. E. (1995). The Stakeholder Theory of the Corporation: Concepts, Evidence, and Implications. *Academy of Management Review*, 20(1), 65–91. <u>https://doi.org/10.5465/amr.1995.9503271992</u>
- Egels-Zandén, N., & Sandberg, J. (2010). Distinctions in descriptive and instrumental stakeholder theory : a challenge for empirical research. *Business Ethics : A European Review*, 19(1), 35-49. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8608.2009.01577.x</u>
- Eisenhardt, K. M. (1989). Agency Theory : An Assessment and Review. Academy of Management Review, 14(1), 57-74. <u>https://doi.org/10.5465/amr.1989.4279003</u>
- Elkington, J. (1997). Cannibals with Forks The Triple Bottom Line of 21st Century Business. Capstone Publishing.
- Falck, O., & Heblich, S. (2007). Corporate social responsibility: Doing well by doing good. Business horizons, 50(3), 247-254.
- Fama, E. F. (1980). Agency Problems and the Theory of the Firm. *Journal of Political Economy*, 88(2), 288-307. <u>https://doi.org/10.1086/260866</u>
- Finkbeiner, M., Schau, E. M., Lehmann, A., & Traverso, M. (2010). Towards Life Cycle Sustainability Assessment. *Sustainability*, 2(10), 3309–3322. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su2103309</u>
- Freeman, R. R. (1984). *Strategic Management: A Stakeholder Approach*. <u>http://ci.nii.ac.jp/ncid/BA2420894X</u>

- Frenken, K., & Schor, J. B. (2019). Putting the sharing economy into perspective. Dans *Edward Elgar Publishing eBooks*. <u>https://doi.org/10.4337/9781788117814.00017</u>
- Geldres-Weiss, V. V., Gambetta, N., Massa, N. P., & Geldres-Weiss, S. L. (2021). Materiality Matrix Use in Aligning and Determining a Firm's Sustainable Business Model Archetype and Triple Bottom Line Impact on Stakeholders. *Sustainability*, 13(3), 1065.
   <a href="https://doi.org/10.3390/su13031065">https://doi.org/10.3390/su13031065</a>
- Guluma, T. (2021). The impact of corporate governance measures on firm performance : the influences of managerial overconfidence. *Future Business Journal*, 7(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s43093-021-00093-6</u>
- Harris, M., & Raviv, A. (1979). Optimal incentive contracts with imperfect information. *Journal of Economic Theory*, 20(2), 231–259. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-0531(79)90073-5</u>
- Hill, C. G., & Jones, T. K. (1992). STAKEHOLDER-AGENCY THEORY. *Journal of Management Studies*, 29(2), 131–154. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-6486.1992.tb00657.x</u>
- Huang, G., Ye, F., Li, Y. *et al.* Corporate social responsibility and bank credit loans: Exploring the moderating effect of the institutional environment in China. *Asia Pac J Manag* 40, 707–742 (2023). <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10490-021-09800-x</u>
- Imbert, G. (2010). L'entretien semi-directif : à la frontière de la santé publique et de l'anthropologie. *Recherche En Soins Infirmiers*, N° 102(3), 23–34. <u>https://doi.org/10.3917/rsi.102.0023</u>
- Jansson, M., & Biel, A. (2011). Motives to engage in sustainable investment: a comparison between institutional and private investors. *Sustainable Development*, *19*(2), 135–142. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/sd.512</u>
- Jensen, M. C., & Meckling, W. H. (1976). Theory of the firm: Managerial behavior, agency costs and ownership structure. *Journal of Financial Economics*, *3*(4), 305–360. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-405x(76)90026-x</u>
- Landström, H. (1993). Agency Theory and Its Application to Small Firms : Evidence from the Swedish Venture Capital Market. *The Journal of Entrepreneurial Finance*, *2*(3), 203-218. <u>https://doi.org/10.57229/2373-1761.1136</u>
- Laplume, A. O., Sonpar, K., & Litz, R. A. (2008). Stakeholder Theory : Reviewing a Theory That Moves Us. Journal of Management, 34(6), 1152-1189. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206308324322</u>
- Longoni, A. (2014). Sustainable Operations Strategies : The Impact of Human Resource Management and Organisational Practices on the Triple Bottom Line. Springer.
- MacKeow, C. (2013). Interpreting the Quadruple Bottom Line. Future Considerations.<u>http://futureconsiderations.com/quadruple-bottom-line/</u>
- Malik, M. (2015). Value-Enhancing Capabilities of CSR : A Brief Review of Contemporary Literature. Journal of Business Ethics, 127(2), 419-438. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-014-2051-9</u>
- Marchesnay, M. (1991). La PME : une gestion spécifique. Économie rurale, (206), 11-17. doi:10.3406/ecoru.1991.4231

McGuire, J. F. (1963). Business and Society. http://ci.nii.ac.jp/ncid/BA13749427

- McWilliams, A., Siegel, D. S., & Wright, P. M. (2006). Corporate Social Responsibility : Strategic Implications\*. *Journal of Management Studies*, *43*(1), 1-18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-6486.2006.00580.x</u>
- Milne, M. J., & Gray, R. (2013). W(h)ither Ecology? The Triple Bottom Line, the Global Reporting Initiative, and Corporate Sustainability Reporting. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *118*(1), 13–29. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-012-1543-8</u>
- Milne, M., & Gray, R. (2013). W(h)iter Ecology? The Triple Bottom Line, The Global Reporting Initiative, and Corporate Sustainability Reporting. Journal of Business Ethics, 118, 13-29. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-012-1543-8</u>
- Nehrt, C. (1996). TIMING AND INTENSITY EFFECTS OF ENVIRONMENTAL INVESTMENTS. *Strategic* Management Journal, 17(7), 535–547. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/(sici)1097-0266(199607)17:7</u>
- Nicolas Antheaume, Lionel Honoré. Gouvernement d'entreprise et PME, quel partage entre actionnaires et dirigeants. Technologie et management de l'information : enjeux et impacts dans la comptabilité, le contrôle et l'audit, May 2002, France. pp.CDRom. ffhalshs-00584430
- Norman, W., & MacDonald, C. (2004). Getting to the Bottom of "Triple Bottom Line." Business Ethics Quarterly, 14(2), 243–262. <u>https://doi.org/10.5840/beq200414211</u>
- Panda, B., & Leepsa, N. M. (2017). Agency theory : Review of Theory and Evidence on Problems and Perspectives. *Indian journal of corporate governance*, *10*(1), 74-95. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0974686217701467</u>
- Pava, M. (2007). A Response to "Getting to the Bottom of 'Triple Bottom Line'". Business Ethics Quaterly, 17(1), 105-110 <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/27673160</u>
- Pfarrer, M.D. (2010). What is the Purpose of the Firm ? : Shareholder and Stakeholder Theories.
- Porter, M. E., & Van Der Linde, C. (1995). Toward a New Conception of the Environment-Competitiveness Relationship. *Journal of Economic Perspectives*, *9*(4), 97–118. <u>https://doi.org/10.1257/jep.9.4.97</u>
- Prasanna, R., Jayasundara, J., Gamage, S. K. N., Ekanayake, E., Rajapakshe, P., & Abeyrathne, G. (2019). Sustainability of SMEs in the Competition : A Systemic Review on Technological Challenges and SME Performance. *Journal of open innovation*, *5*(4), 100. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/joitmc5040100</u>
- Rambaud, A., & Richard, J. (2015). The "Triple Depreciation Line" instead of the "Triple Bottom Line": Towards a genuine integrated reporting. *Critical Perspectives on Accounting*, 33, 92–116. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpa.2015.01.012</u>
- Renaud, A., & Berland, N. (2007). Mesure de la performance globale des entreprises. In *HAL (Le Centre pour la Communication Scientifique Directe)*. French National Centre for Scientific Research. <u>https://hal.science/hal-00708351</u>

- Robins, F. (2006). The Challenge of TBL: A Responsibility to Whom? *Business and Society Review*, 111(1), 1–14. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8594.2006.00258.x</u>
- Robins, F. (2006). The Challenge of the TBL: A Responsibility to Whom? Business and Society Review, 111(1), 1-14. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8594.2006.00258.x</u>
- Sabeti, H. (2011). The for-benefit enterprise. Harvard Business Review, 89(11), 98-104.
- Shankman, N. N. (1999). Reframing the Debate Between Agency and Stakeholder Theories of the Firm. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *19*(4), 319-334. <u>https://doi.org/10.1023/a:1005880031427</u>
- Stanworth, M. J. K., & Curran, J. W. (1976). GROWTH AND THE SMALL FIRM ? AN ALTERNATIVE VIEW. Journal of Management Studies, 13(2), 95–110. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-</u> 6486.1976.tb00527.x
- Stevens, C. E., Makarius, E. E., & Mukherjee, D. (2015). It takes two to tango: Signaling behavioral intent in service multinationals' foreign entry strategies. *Journal of International Management*, 21(3), 235–248. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.intman.2015.04.001</u>
- Titko, J., Svirina, A., Tambovceva, T., & Skvarciany, V. (2021). Differences in Attitude to Corporate Social Responsibility among Generations. *Sustainability*, *13*(19), 10944. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su131910944</u>
- Tonge, Jane. (2011). A Review of Small Business Literature Part 1: Defining The Small Business.
- Van Campenhoudt, L., Marquet, J. & Quivy, R. (2017). Manuel de recherche en sciences sociales (5è éd.). Paris: Dunod
- Vanclay, F. (2004). THE TRIPLE BOTTOM LINE AND IMPACT ASSESSMENT: HOW DO TBL, EIA, SIA, SEA AND EMS RELATE TO EACH OTHER? *Journal of Environmental Assessment Policy and Management*, 06(03), 265–288. <u>https://doi.org/10.1142/s1464333204001729</u>
- Wang, L., Dai, Y., & Ding, Y. (2019). Internal Control and SMEs' Sustainable Growth : The Moderating Role of Multiple Large Shareholders. *Journal of risk and financial management*, 12(4), 182. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/jrfm12040182</u>
- Wilburn, K. M., & Wilburn, R. (2014). The double bottom line : Profit and social benefit. *Business Horizons*, *57*(1), 11-20. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bushor.2013.10.001</u>
- Wtterwulghe, R. (1998), 'La P.M.E Une entreprise humaine', Bruxelles: DeBoeck
- Woitrin, M. (1966). Enquête sur la situation des petites et moyennes entreprises industrielles dans les pays de la CEE. Studies: Competition Series 4, 1966.
- Wynarczyk, P., Watson, R., Storey, D. J., Short, H., & Keasey, K. (2016b). Managerial Labour Markets in Small and Medium-Sized Enterprises. Routledge.
- Yadav, N., Gupta, K. K., Rani, L., & Rawat, D. (2018). Drivers of Sustainability Practices and SMEs : A Systematic Literature Review. *European Journal of Sustainable Development*, 7(4). <u>https://doi.org/10.14207/ejsd.2018.v7n4p531</u>

# Appendix

Interview guide:

Personal data	M/bat position do you hold?
Personal data	What position do you hold?
	Do you own shares in the company?
Shareholding structure	Can you describe the shareholding
	structure of the company?
	Are shareholders active in the
	management of the company?
Strategic shift	<ul> <li>What sustainable practices (social,</li> </ul>
	environmental, financial) are in place in
	your company?
	<ul> <li>At what point did this transition take place?</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Who were the initiators of this change?</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>What are the reasons why the company</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>What are the reasons why the company decided to include sustainable</li> </ul>
	dimensions within the strategy?
	<ul> <li>What was the most significant factor that allowed this transition to take</li> </ul>
	place?
	<ul> <li>What was the biggest obstacle that was encountered?</li> </ul>
Departing	
Reporting	<ul> <li>Does the company have a non-financial reporting system in place?</li> </ul>
	reporting system in place?
	<ul> <li>Do you consider it important to maintain this constring?</li> </ul>
	<ul><li>maintain this reporting?</li><li>Does it serve an internal or external</li></ul>
Shareholders' reaction	<ul><li>communication purpose?</li><li>Did the shareholders show reluctance</li></ul>
Shareholders reaction	
	towards adopting sustainable strategies
	<ul><li>within the company? Why?</li><li>Did the shareholders react</li></ul>
	unanimously, or were there divergent
	opinions on the subject? Did differences
	in opinion emerge between
	shareholders with a larger ownership stake and those with a smaller one?
	Did differences also emerge between
	shareholders associated with the
	company (those whose reputation,
	identity, or legacy is linked to the
	company) and those whose shares are
	just part of a diversified portfolio? What
	were the arguments from the different
	parties?
	What were the arguments put forward
	to shareholders to convince them to
	support the incorporation of

	<ul> <li>sustainable practices into the company's strategy?</li> <li>Have shareholders demanded higher financial returns from the company since the implementation of sustainable practices in the strategy?</li> <li>To what extent have the financial results of the company been impacted by the implementation of sustainable initiatives?</li> </ul>
Finance	<ul> <li>Does the company rely more on long-term debt financing or equity capital contributions?</li> <li>Do you believe that the strategic transition has had an impact on the ease of obtaining loans from banks?</li> <li>Has anything changed among investors?</li> </ul>

## **Executive summary**

In recent years, corporations have faced increasing demands to integrate social and environmental dimensions within their business operations and have been criticized for their exclusively profitcentered vision. Today, for-profit sector businesses are expected to incorporate other non-financial dimensions of a social and environmental nature into their strategy. Nevertheless, making changes within a company's strategy is a significant undertaking, and businesses can be hesitant to embark on such a project.

Existing research already covers the role of shareholders in this strategic shift process and the reasons they would support such an initiative in quoted companies, but a gap exists regarding non-quoted companies. Our paper aims to address this gap in the scientific literature by examining the factors that influence shareholders of non-quoted profit-oriented organizations to support a shift towards a more "people-planet-profit" balanced mission.

Through our interviews, we see that shareholders are influenced by factors of different nature. We identified factors related to the internal environment of the firm such as the characteristics defining various groups of individuals such as shareholders, management, and employees but also the firm's finance and the firm's marketing. However, the firm also evolves in a specific external environment defined by laws, the sociocultural context and macroeconomic fluctuations which has an influence on the behavior of the shareholders.

However, some factors have more influence than others. We have identified the personality of the CEO, the sharing and alignment of values among different groups of individuals in the company, namely management, shareholders, and employees as well as the fact that different groups of individuals align around shared values as the most important factors.